Submission No. 18 Attachment A

Submission to the Labelling Review Response Secretariat on Alcoholic Beverages



RESPONSE FROM THE AUSTRALIAN ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE INDUSTRIES

5 September 2011

Executive Summary

The Blewett Labelling Review recommendations on alcohol must be rejected by the Ministerial Council because the overwhelming evidence clearly shows that warning labels have no impact on drinking behaviour, especially among at-risk groups.

This evidence was presented to the Review Panel and is acknowledged in the preamble to its final report and yet, to our surprise, the report then makes recommendations that go against the evidence.

Indeed, we would submit that the Blewett Review has exceeded its brief in making the series of recommendations in relation to alcohol given that it was specifically tasked with reviewing food regulations at the same time FSANZ had already been charged to look at the effectiveness of warning labels.

Mandatory health warning labels are a simplistic, indirect and ineffective blanket measure when more strategic and targeted responses are needed to address genuine concerns about alcohol abuse in Australia. They also fail to recognise that most Australians drink responsibly and that alcohol consumed in moderation can have a number of health benefits.

To accept the Blewett Review's recommendations would impose significant compliance burdens on industry, reduce productivity, require significant policing resources from Government and present consumers with a label "haze" that does nothing to provide the facts they need to make informed decisions.

In relation to pregnancy warning labels, evidence shows that women are generally aware of recommendations to avoid alcohol consumption when pregnant, which means the proposed point of sale signage requirements would have no effect in changing behaviour and would merely impose confusion and conflict to liquor licensees.

The Australian Government, in its response to the Preventative Health Taskforce and in its National Drug Strategy and National Alcohol Strategy, has strongly focussed its policy and programs on reducing the harmful consumption of alcohol, and not the reduction of alcohol consumption per se.

The alcohol beverage industry fully supports this goal, and its commitment is exemplified by initiatives such as standard drinks labelling and DrinkWise Australia. These have established a platform for future joint industry/government initiatives that can achieve the kind of change the Australian community is seeking.

Table of Contents

Executive Summary2
Who We Are6
Foreword7
Section 1: Warning labels8
1. If the recommendations were agreed to how could they be implemented, and what are the likely outcomes?
2. To what extent do existing industry initiatives comprising voluntary health messages address (or partly address) the Review Panel's proposal for generic alcohol warning messages and/or warning messages aimed at pregnant women
13 DrinkWise Australia
3. What issues need to be explored from an industry/public health perspective when considering these recommendations? 17 Food safety and alcohol content are the key labelling requirements 17 Minimum effective regulation 17 It is important to 'do no harm' 17 Simplistic messaging can be counterproductive 19
4. What other regulatory requirements relevant to the sale of alcohol need to be taken into account?
5. What implementation considerations need to be taken into account in relation to the Review Panel's proposal for warning messages targeting pregnant women to be provided at point of sale for unpackaged alcoholic beverages?

Sign blindness	
6. Can you suggest alternative solutions to the problems that the recommendations seek to address? Effective behavioural change Standard Drinks. Government talking directly to consumers Targeting at-risk groups Liquor accords. Better policies for FASD	26 27 27 28 28
Section 2: Nutrition and energy content	30
The need for evidence-based policy 3 Consumer Evidence 3 Public health evidence 3 Scientific Evidence 3	32 33
Imposts and challenges for industry	35 36 36 37
Marketing opportunities	37
6. Can you suggest alternative solutions to the problems that the recommendations seek to address?	38
Appendix 1: Why Labelling Won't Change Behaviour	40 41 -
Appendix 2: An example of awareness versus behavioural change – USA FAS 4	13
Appendix 3: International wine regulatory landscape4 1. Australia – European Community Agreement on Trade in Wine4 Australian Wine and Brandy Corporation4 Label Integrity Program4	14 14

2. World Wine Trade Group	46
Labelling Agreement	
3. Codex Alimentarius Commission	40
4. OIML	
Trade measurement in Australia	
5. International Organisation of Vine and Wine (OIV)	48
Appendix 4: Briefing note – overview of issues associated with removal of ba	tch
codes ("decoding")	
	50
Appendix 5: Examples of effective interventions	
FASD in US.	
Scotland	
Canada	
Drug Abuse Resistance Education	
Drug Abuse Resistance Education	51
Appendix 6: Successful initiatives to inform pregnant women about alcohol	
consumption	53
Appendix 7: Research underpinning advice to expectant mothers	55
Appendix 7. Research underprinning advice to expectant mothers	
Appendix 8	56
Positive Health Claims	סס

Who We Are

This response to the Blewett Labelling Review is the cumulative response of the Australian alcohol beverage industry and its representative associations.

- 1. Australian Hotels Association
- 2. Australian Liquor Stores Association
- 3. Clubs Australia
- 4. Brewers Association of Australia and New Zealand
- 5. Distilled Spirits Industry Council of Australia
- 6. Winemakers Federation of Australia

The Australian alcohol sector is a major contributor to the economic and social fabric of Australian life.

The Australian Government collects more than \$5,850 million (2011-12) in alcohol specific taxes from the industry. The GST contribution is conservatively estimated to be at least \$1,650 million in 2011-12.

It is conservatively estimated to be responsible for directly employing more than 500,000 Australians, and generating more than \$3 billion in export earnings. It has fostered the prosperity of many regional communities which supply grapes and grains for alcoholic beverage production.

The alcohol and hospitality industry are a key component of Australia's tourism industry. The tourism industry adds \$34 billion to Australia's gross domestic product¹.

Alcohol is enjoyed by the great majority of Australians, with 82% of Australians (18+ years) having had a drink in the past year, and only 10% of Australians (18+ years) having never had a drink.

The Australian alcohol sector creates and serves a product that is responsibly enjoyed by millions of people across Australia every day.

¹ Australian Government, Bureau of Tourism Research, Tourism Industry: Facts and Figures At a Glance, May 2011

Foreword

Our approach to this submission is informed by best practice regulation principles.

We acknowledge that alcohol industry representatives were invited to a stakeholder workshop run by government at the offices of the NSW Department of Health on August 17th. And that, at this meeting, we were informed that the clock would not start ticking on COAG's formal best practice regulation obligations² until after the December meeting of the ANZ Food Regulation Ministerial Council. The preparation of a Regulation Impact Statement is an important part of these obligations, and we welcome the public commitment to these processes by government officers.

Nevertheless, in styling our submission, we thought it would be helpful to keep the first two principles of best practice regulation at the top of our minds, i.e.

"COAG has agreed that all governments will ensure that regulatory processes in their jurisdiction are consistent with the following principles:

- 1. Establishing a case for action before addressing a problem;
- 2. A range of feasible options must be considered, including self-regulatory, coregulatory and non-regulatory approaches, and their benefits and costs assessed."

Is there a 'case for action'?

Ministers are being asked to consider some recommendations within *Labelling Logic* which pertain specifically to alcohol. The description of the problem that is trying to be addressed by these recommendations is very imprecise. The consumption of alcohol can accrue both positive health and social benefits to the consumer if consumed moderately, or negative benefits if abused. It is qualitatively different to the consumption of other substances covered by the National Drug Strategy (i.e. tobacco and illicit drugs) which only accrue negative benefits.

For alcohol, the potential problem which is being addressed is not alcohol use per se, but alcohol abuse. It follows that any 'action' which addresses this problem should be targeted at specific behaviours, and decision makers should be wary of population-based 'actions' which may reduce all consumption indiscriminately, and cause unintended consequences.

Mandatory warning labels and nutritional information are indiscriminate, population based measures, whose goals can be meet more effectively and at lower cost by other means, and the use of which on containers and at point of sale will detract from essential messages.

We would contend that current industry initiatives based around DrinkWise Australia are the most suitable future option, as an evidence-based policy response, and in line with Government best-practice regulation. This also has the benefit at no cost to the Australian Government.

² See Council of Australian Government, Best Practice Regulation: A guide for Ministerial Councils and National Standard Setting Bodies, Oct 2007

Section 1: Warning labels

The Blewett Review makes the following recommendations in relation to warning labels on alcohol.

Recommendation 24: That generic alcohol warning messages be placed on alcohol labels but only as an element of a comprehensive multifaceted national campaign targeting the public health problems of alcohol in society.

Recommendation 25: That a suitably worded warning message about the risks of consuming alcohol while pregnant be mandated on individual containers of alcoholic beverages and at the point of sale for unpackaged alcoholic beverages, as support for ongoing broader community education.

Our response is provided in the following pages according to the six specific questions raised for discussion.

1. If the recommendations were agreed to how could they be implemented, and what are the likely outcomes?

2. To what extent do existing industry initiatives comprising voluntary health messages address (or partly address) the Review Panel's proposal for generic alcohol warning messages and/or warning messages aimed at pregnant women

3. What issues need to be explored from an industry/public health perspective when considering these recommendations?

4. What other regulatory requirements relevant to the sale of alcohol need to be taken into account?

5. What implementation considerations need to be taken into account in relation to the Review Panel's proposal for warning messages targeting pregnant women to be provided at point of sale for unpackaged alcoholic beverages?

6. Can you suggest alternative solutions to the problems that the recommendations seek to address?

1. If the recommendations were agreed to how could they be implemented, and what are the likely outcomes?

If the intent of these recommendations is to decrease excessive drinking then the outcomes will be negligible at best because evidence shows that warning labels do not change behaviour, especially amongst "at-risk" groups. The following findings clearly make that point.

ANZFA 2001 (now Food Standards Australia New Zealand)

Rejection of Application A359 – Requiring Labelling of Alcoholic Beverages with a Warning Statement. (This is the most recently completed assessment by FSANZ.)

"ANZFA has made a full assessment of this application and has rejected it for the following reasons: ...

Scientific evidence for the effectiveness of warning statements on alcoholic beverages shows that while warning labels may increase awareness, the increased awareness does not necessarily lead to the desired behavioural changes in 'at risk' groups. In fact, there is considerable scientific evidence that warning statements may result in an increase in the undesirable behaviour in 'at risk' groups."

http://www.foodstandards.gov.au/_srcfiles/A359_SORreject.pdf

WHO Expert Committee on Problems Related to Alcohol Consumption 2007

Based on the substantive evidence base for the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of alcohol policies and programmes in reducing the negative consequences of harmful use of alcohol, the Committee recommends that WHO support and assist governments, upon request: ... to raise awareness and support for effective policies. (In this regard, it is stressed that many commonly-used education and persuasion measures, for example school education programmes, mass media campaigns and <u>warning labels</u>, show little evidence of effectiveness in reducing alcohol-related harm, and therefore should not be implemented in isolation as alcohol policies.)

http://www.who.int/substance_abuse/expert_committee_alcohol_trs944.pdf

New Zealand Food Safety Authority 2008

"NZFSA believes that community targeted education campaigns aimed at implementing positive behaviour change around alcohol consumption may be more effective than mandatory advisory labels. An example of effective community campaigns backed up by policy and law enforcement in New Zealand is demonstrated by the mass media campaigns surrounding drinking and driving. This has been achieved without warning labels on alcoholic beverages. Education of consumers in regard to standard drink labelling and providing information on the labels in the form of standard drinks allows consumers to make informed choices in regard to the amount of alcohol they are able to drink when planning to drive."

http://www.foodsafety.govt.nz/elibrary/industry/Application_A576-Detailed_Submission.htm

Food Standards Australia and New Zealand 2009

The Food Regulation Ministerial Council commissioned advice from FSANZ on the effectiveness (or not) of food labelling. Dr Neil Blewett said he would have access to this material. Although it has never been released publicly, we believe this report would also

have advised that warning labels are ineffective in changing behaviour. It is important that this report is released publicly.

Blewett Review of Food Labelling 2011

"4.7.3 <u>There is wide recognition that warning labels in isolation are unlikely to be</u> <u>effective in modifying behaviour.</u> Research on the effects of alcohol warning labels, carried out mainly in the USA, where was labelling was implemented in 1989, shows that <u>while awareness and understanding of the message increases, generally labelling does</u> <u>not of itself result in behaviour change</u>. A recent literature review concluded that 'although there is some limited evidence of effectiveness of effects on knowledge and attitudes, there is only slight evidence of any effects on drinking behaviour."

http://www.foodlabellingreview.gov.au/internet/foodlabelling/publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling_publishing.nsf/content/labelling.nsf/content/labe

[A more detailed overview of why labelling won't change behaviour is included as Appendix 1 and a US case study as Appendix 2.]

Ironically, even a study conducted by VicHealth³ and used to support its arguments for graphic label warnings [see below] shows that such warnings don't change behaviour. Focus group participants acknowledged "that the health risks posed by alcohol consumption differed from tobacco smoking. In that context, warning labels on alcohol would probably not act as a deterrent from consumption per se".

Significantly the study participants did say that they use standard drink information on packaging, as introduced by the industry, to influence purchase decisions.

While some advocates argue warning labels may have a place as part of a broader package of measures, there is a danger in assuming that actions proposed as part of that basket will be realised consistently over any length of time, particularly if they are linked to specific government policies and budget allocations. For example, the *Alcohol Go Easy* campaign introduced by the Keating Government was axed shortly after commencement by the incoming Howard Government.

The impact of standard drinks labelling – which was launched as a co-operative industry/government initiative – would have been greater if the government had delivered the significant public education campaigns as initially proposed. If this situation was repeated in relation to more significant label changes, then the cost to producers would be more significant.

More importantly, we submit that an appropriate platform for delivering a co-ordinated package of education and information (including labelling) already is being voluntarily delivered by the industry through DrinkWise Australia and individual industry associations [see our response to question 2].

The damage of an excessive response

While the Blewett Review did not make recommendations about the nature of proposed warning labels, Australia's alcohol beverage industry must express our strong concern about the draconian options recently put forward by VicHealth and supported by the National Alliance for Action on Alcohol and other groups. Two examples are shown below.

³ An exploratory study of drinkers views of health information and warning labels on alcohol containers, Drug and Alcohol Review, 2011



These labels were developed following a telephone survey of just 1523 people and VicHealth's claim that 91% of them supported the idea of warning labels was based on responses to the broad question: "Is alcohol a serious issue for the community?"

The warnings are similar to those recently proposed in Thailand (see below). Australia and most other nations objected that they were a Technical Barrier to Trade and through WTO processes asked Thailand to "consider less trade-restrictive alternatives"⁴. They are presently being modified.

⁴ DFAT, Minutes of the meeting of the WTO committee on technical barriers to trade. June 2010



As well as being excessive, untrue and therefore unsupported by evidence, such labels would impose significant additional costs on alcohol producers and impinge on their ability to present legitimate marketing and consumer information on packaging.

We note that the US opinion⁵ on the proposed Thai labels was that "introducing graphic warning labels will not help tackle the problem of high alcohol consumption in Thailand but will devastate the tourism industry and image of the country".

A question of intent and the need for balance

The question must be raised about what is the intent of any new labelling requirements. If (as we believe should be the case) it is to provide information which equips consumers to make informed decisions and/or seek further information, then we would argue that current requirements coupled with recent initiatives are more than adequate. Both of these points are elaborated upon later in this document.

If, however, our intent is to guide those decisions on the basis of perceived consequences then the proven positive health impact of moderate consumption (in relation to heart disease, type II diabetes or dementia, for example as per Appendix 8) must also be highlighted. If packaging warns against possible health risks linked to alcohol consumption without mentioning the possible cardiovascular advantages then the outcome is to mislead consumers, or at very least to deprive them of the full facts. In such a situation, the provisions of the Food Code that stop alcohol producers from highlighting benefits would have to be reviewed.

⁵ USDA FAS, GAIN Report Number: TH0015: Draft Regulation on Alcohol Graphic Warning Labelling, 29-1-2010

2. To what extent do existing industry initiatives comprising voluntary health messages address (or partly address) the Review Panel's proposal for generic alcohol warning messages and/or warning messages aimed at pregnant women

In the mid 1990s, alcohol producers agreed to include information on standard drinks on product packaging. In the following decade, this was expanded to include the successful adoption of the following pictograms to more readily communicate this information to consumers.



The individual industry sectors have undertaken a range of voluntary initiatives, culminating in the creation and growth of DrinkWise Australia as a single focus for industry-funded activity to raise awareness about issues related to excessive alcohol consumption.

DrinkWise Australia

DrinkWise⁶ is an independent, not-for profit, evidence-based organisation funded by voluntary contributions from some members of the alcohol industry, who produce collectively 80% (by volume) of the alcohol sold in Australia. It is committed to ongoing community education activities that will help shape a healthier and safer drinking culture.

Based on its own extensive research and complementary work by conducted by the Distilled Spirits Industry Council of Australia (DSICA), DrinkWise believes consumer behaviour may moderate in response to messaging around 'harm to others' (i.e. family and friends) and targets specific messages at heavy drinkers, parents and young women.

Two earlier DrinkWise campaigns, *Kids and Alcohol Don't Mix* and *Kids Absorb Your Drinking*, actively encouraged parents to delay the introduction to alcohol for young people. In a survey released this year, 76% of parents said the *Kids and Alcohol Don't Mix* campaign had made them

^{6 &}lt;u>http://www.drinkwise.org.au</u>

think about how they drank and how their attitude to alcohol would influence the way their children may drink in the future.

There is strong support from retailers, with Coles, Woolworths and others actively distributing DrinkWise leaflets.

DrinkWise recently expanded its communication activities to include consumer messages on alcohol labels. These are not simplistic health warnings; they encourage consumers to make informed decisions by getting the facts about safe drinking practices and levels from the DrinkWise website.

The labelling initiative involves a *Get the Facts* graphic placed on its own or alongside one of three other messages.



The new campaign is 'multi-faceted' and supported by labelling, general electronic advertising, promotional activities, and on-premise messaging.

The response from the NAAA and other groups was predictable: dismissing the initiative as weak and tainted merely because it was driven by industry – and the Alcohol Education & Rehabilitation Foundation (AER) subsequently released its own proposed mandatory labels. Full details can be found at <u>www.aerf.com.au/showcase/main.aspx</u>.

Complementary initiatives

In addition to the DrinkWise voluntary initiative, industry itself has been responsible for leading and progressing a number of consumer information initiatives over time.

Should Government mandate additional information on labels, this immediately compromises valuable label real estate. Producers would be faced with a difficult decision on removing these voluntary initiatives (e.g.: standard drink pictogram, get the facts, etc.) in order to put on, say, a pregnancy warning or kilojoule count. Clearly such an approach is self-defeating for Government.

Brewing Industry

The Brewers' Association of Australia and New Zealand (BAANZ) supports the long-running *Rethinking Drinking: You're in Control* initiative⁷, which provides classroom teaching kits which set out lesson plans, student workbooks and provide a series of 'discussion starter' role plays on DVD.

BAANZ also has sponsored the production of materials in support of the Pregnancy Lifescripts initiative in Australia, which promotes the use of brief interventions directly to the target audience, providing health advice in a health setting which has been shown to be very effective (Floyd et al., 2007).

Retailers

On-premise licensees are required under licensing conditions to show a number of signs relating to underage consumption, responsible consumption, and licensee powers to remove intoxicated patrons. These are highlighted later in this submission. Off-premise retailers have voluntarily supported efforts to ensure people under the age of 18 do not purchase alcohol or that it does not get purchased for them.



Spirits Industry

The message *Is Your Drinking Harming Yourself or Others?* comes from a previous DSICA voluntary initiative after significant consumer research.

Wine Industry

The French 'pregnant lady' pictogram is a voluntary initiative of the Winemakers' Federation of Australia (WFA) and mirrors requirements in France and several other European nations.



⁷ See <u>www.rethinkingdrinking.org</u>

In another WFA initiative in partnership with producers, from August 2011 most Australian wine casks will begin to carry a full-size representation of what constitutes a standard drink as well as consumer information promoting responsible alcohol consumption.



Meeting Government expectations

In 2010 the National Preventative Health Taskforce recommended alcohol warning labels on alcohol packaging of at least 25% of available space.

The Government response was "to pursue voluntary and collaborative approaches with the alcohol industry to promote a more responsible approach to alcohol in Australia before considering more mandatory regulation. If these approaches are not successful or sustained, the Government will consider stronger measures"⁸.

Clearly, the industry has taken a voluntary and collaborative approach with a range of initiatives thereby nullifying any need for Government to consider mandatory regulation. Industry has every intention of sustaining these high profile and easily monitored activities.

⁸ Taking Preventative Action, A response to Australia: the healthiest country by 2020, 2010

3. What issues need to be explored from an industry/public health perspective when considering these recommendations?

There are four important points to make in response to this question.

Food safety and alcohol content are the key labelling requirements

The food regulatory system is not the appropriate system to meet broader public health objectives. It should concentrate on the core objectives of ensuring that food is safe and meets consumer expectations in terms of integrity. Other policy objectives are better achieved elsewhere.

As regulators require more information to be crammed into limited label space, consumers are finding it more difficult to find and absorb what they want <u>and need</u> to know.

It is appropriate to require alcohol labels to disclose core information such as alcohol content, container size, and country of origin (for wine), but a label is not the place for more detailed distracting information.

With the advent of modern technology, additional information can be made available via websites and extended barcoding technology. This is the approach DrinkWise has taken with its latest labelling initiative.

Minimum effective regulation

Regulatory change should be a last resort. The criteria and approach is already enshrined largely in the whole-of-government endorsed principles of Minimum Effective Regulation adopted by COAG and endorsed by the Food Regulation Ministerial Council. <u>http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/Publishing.nsf/Content/2087CDEAEE7C703CCA</u> <u>256F190003AF4B/\$File/anzfrmc_standards.pdf</u>

The industry has found codes of practice or industry-led volunteer initiatives to be very effective in a number of instances. For example, the three producer associations fund the quasi-regulatory Alcohol Beverages Advertising Code⁹ which regulates alcohol advertising.

The trend for interest groups to use labelling to deliver a range of information other than for food safety has grown steadily in recent times to encompass GM, palm oil, country-of-origin, sustainability claims, etc.

In terms of alcohol labelling, this has been reflected in a surge in regulatory proposals in a number of areas, notably: pregnancy health warnings; standard drinks; warnings against harmful use of alcohol and drinking by minors; nutritional information; allergen labelling; and, ingredient labelling.

It is important to 'do no harm'

The vast majority of Australians drink alcohol in moderation, according to NHMRC guidelines. They do so by choice, based on their evaluation of the risks and benefits (both social and health) and the recommendations of health authorities and the alcohol industry.

⁹ See <u>www.abac.org.au</u>

There is a worrying trend for what can only be described as an anti-alcohol lobby to portray all alcohol as bad all the time and to dismiss as 'industry spin' the legitimate social and (proven) health benefits of moderate consumption. There is a credible risk that unwarranted and over-dramatic label warnings will become a part of that campaign.

The very nature of product labelling requires an economy of words, and the avoidance of confusion or crowding.

Some non-communicable diseases can be exacerbated by the harmful use of alcohol. But the moderate use of alcohol provides potential protection against some major diseases, e.g. cardiovascular disease, cancer, and type II diabetes as highlighted in Appendix 8.

The first of these facts is implicitly acknowledged in the careful use of the phrase 'harmful use of alcohol' throughout the WHO's Global Alcohol Strategy and most Australian government policy documents.

The second of these facts is usually ignored in the advocacy of population level measures, particularly by NAAA members who are often paid advisers to government on alcohol policy.

The health benefits of moderate consumption was most recently supported in a new study¹⁰ by the US Federal Centers for Disease Control and Prevention confirms that moderate alcohol consumption is one of four healthy lifestyle behaviours that help people live longer.

Whilst there is a very healthy consensus amongst stakeholders that, in clinical settings it is not recommended to advise non-drinkers to start drinking for its potential health benefits, ignoring these benefits in the design of wider public policy could be, literally, create an unhealthy outcome. One that risks adding costs to public health care.

Such an approach is blind to the complexity of the relationship between alcohol consumption and non-communicable disease, and potentially risks increasing non-communicable disease by encouraging population-wide measures addressed at all drinkers (mostly the 'worried well' who do receive alcohol's benefit), not just those who drink in a harmful manner.

Below is a recent representation of the very great body of evidence that supports the existence of the alcohol J-curve effect, showing the relative risk of total mortality, which is less for moderate drinkers than abstainers¹¹.

¹⁰ Earl S. Ford, MD, MPH, Guixiang Zhao, MD, PhD, James Tsai, MD, MPH, and Chaoyang Li, MD, PhD, Low-Risk Lifestyle Behaviors and All-Cause Mortality: Findings From the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey III Mortality Study, August 2011

¹¹ Castelnuovo, Costanzo et al; Alcohol Dosing and Total Mortality in Men and Women, An Updated Meta-analysis of 34 Prospective Studies, Archives of Internal Medicine 2006;166:2437-2445. This study considers and accounts for potential 'sick quitters' amongst former drinkers.



The potential benefits of moderate drinking as a prevention factor in NCDs is acknowledged in Australia's official drinking guidelines, which were endorsed after an extensive peer reviewed process conducted by the National Health & Medical Research Council.

This assessment is supported by the findings of a major Australian health survey, conducted by the Australian Institute of Health & Welfare. The National Drug Strategy Household Survey of 26, 648 people, is part of a long series commissioned by Government to inform the designers of drug policy.

The 2010 Survey results were published just a month ago, supports the existence of NCD benefits from moderate consumption over abstention¹²:

"In 2010, for people aged 18 years or older, abstainers were more likely to assess their health as being poor (3.5%), and report having diabetes (9.9%), heart disease (26.0%), and high or very high psychological distress (3.4%) than recent drinkers."

Policy designers cannot afford to ignore the contribution of moderate alcohol consumption to the reduction of NCD rates, nor the direct intellectual challenge this poses to 'one size fits all' population level measures.

Simplistic messaging can be counterproductive

The simplistic nature of proposed health 'warnings' means they cannot give consumers all the facts or highlight the often complex relationship between alcohol consumption and health. As such they can be misleading and in some contexts dangerous.

¹² Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2011. 2010 National Drug Strategy Household Survey report. Drug statistics series no. 25. Cat. no. PHE 145. Canberra: AIHW.

A particularly worrying example is the pregnancy health warning recently proposed by the AER Foundation¹³.



If you are concerned about your alcohol consumption, call xxxx xxx xxx or visit www.xxxxxxxx.gov.au

The warning as worded goes against the highest medical and clinical advice. A great deal of research has been done in this area, which is why the NHMRC guidelines are very carefully worded and were chosen by DrinkWise for its new labelling initiative.

To quote the national clinical guidelines¹⁴ for the management of drug use during pregnancy, birth and early development years of the newborn:

An abstinence-based approach is not recommended, in part because it could result in disproportionate anxiety among women with an unplanned pregnancy, many of whom consume before they know they are pregnant, but usually without harmful consequences for the infant. Anxiety about alcohol consumption has sometimes resulted in precipitous decisions to terminate a pregnancy.

The risk is that if women have been advised about alcohol and pregnancy solely through the health advisory label, upon discovering the pregnancy, women will immediately review their alcohol (and tobacco/drug) consumption in the previous one to two months. If the warning label states that the child could or may have been damaged, or is at risk of having neurological defects, this will likely create a sense of fear and guilt. This concern would be particularly acute for first-time mothers, or those without strong social support networks, or with other drug dependencies¹⁵.

Some expectant mothers may be so concerned or in such a state of depression and guilt as to terminate the pregnancy based on their expectation that the foetus has been damaged¹⁶. This risk has been recently commented on by the Royal Australian College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists¹⁷.

¹³ AER Foundation Policy Position Paper, Alcohol Product Labelling: Health Warning Labels and Consumer Information, 2011

¹⁴ Ministerial Council on Drug Strategy. National clinical guidelines for the management of drug use during pregnancy, birth and the early development years of the newborn. Sydney: NSW Health and Commonwealth of Australia, 2006

¹⁵ Public Health Agency of Canada. Research Update - Alcohol Use and Pregnancy, section 8.2. 2007

¹⁶ O'Brien P. BMJ, Vol 335, pg 856. October 2007

¹⁷ Abortion fear over no-alcohol in pregnancy advice. The Age, 15 November 2007

Further information about research underpinning advice to expectant mothers is included as Appendix 7.

The key point in relation to this submission is that it is not labelling per se that is the problem; it is labelling without access to other sources of information or, ideally, a health professional.

This is not the place to fully critique the remainder of the AER proposal in this regard. However, it is appropriate to note that they incorporate many of the practical, legislative and content issues raised in this submission.

- Requirements to rotate a set of five messages increases substantially the costs of production and slow manufacturing processes (especially for smaller producers)
- A requirement for a third of label surface area to be consumed with a warning takes significant label space away from the descriptors and information a consumer is actually searching for, such as lager, bitter, bourbon, merlot, Coonawarra, etc.
- A requirement to have a fixed position for the label breaches the Australian Government Wine Agreement signed off at treaty level for a "common field of vision" on all wine labels
- The warnings do not provide consumers with all the information they need to make a decision about their health.

4. What other regulatory requirements relevant to the sale of alcohol need to be taken into account?

There are four issues that require consideration.

Technical barriers to trade

Industry recognises the right of Governments to regulate for the health and safety of their citizens in accordance with WTO rules. However, in line with onerous labelling requirements can also become Technical Barriers to Trade requirements, there are some areas where trade could be facilitated and consumer information promoted alongside national rules.

Importers of alcohol into Australia would need to develop special labels for sales in the Australian market, which could lead to a WTO dispute as was the case in Thailand and the Philippines when they sought to introduce warning labels.

Impact on trade

Australia has a number of international obligations for label integrity that would be undermined by the implementation of the Blewett Review recommendations. These are detailed in Appendix 3.

The harmonisation and simplification of labelling requirements translates to significant annual cost savings (an estimated US\$34.2 million a year in the APEC Region alone). Both producers and consumers would benefit.

Consistent labelling across markets will not only benefit established exporters, but also new smaller exporters. Anecdotal evidence suggests that small(er) alcohol producers could save proportionately more, in particular, on costs associated with preparing label templates.

Productivity losses

The Australian Government has a core commitment to improve Australia's productivity. Imposition of additional compliance and regulatory burden through mandatory warning labels will only serve to diminish the productivity of Industry and Government with an increase in resource allocations for policing of the labels.

The productivity of Australia as a nation has been slowing and stagnating for the better part of a decade. In responding to the *Australia to 2050* Report, then Prime Minister Kevin Rudd said if this trend continued "Australia will struggle to meet the major challenges facing our economy", adding that one area for targeting is the "cutting of red tape". These sentiments were echoed by the present Prime Minster, Julie Gillard, in her response to the Grattan Institute report entitled Australia's Productivity Challenge.

For industry, the imposition of a warning label would:

- slow the speed of bottling / labelling
- increase costs for label design
- increase costs for additional colours on label (\$350 per label per single-colour change)
- increase red-tape to produce different labels for different markets, especially for smaller producer with smaller batch runs
- be a technical barrier to trade as importers of alcohol would need to develop special labels for sales in the Australian market.

For Government, the imposition of warning labels would require:

- the establishment of a consumer complaint mechanism
- dedicated human resources to monitoring, compliance and policing
- consideration of penalties for non-compliance leading to the possibility of court attendances or legal challenges.

It needs to be stressed that regulation imposes costs

A PriceWaterhouseCoopers (PWC) report for FSANZ in 2008 identified an approximate average cost of \$9-10,000 for a medium or major label change on glass bottles or aluminium cans.

Alcohol producers have great numbers of different product lines. While some proportion of the average labelling cost identified by PWC might not be incurred for a particular label's repeated use on different product lines and packaging lines (i.e. its design costs), each product line or packaging variation would require much of the cost to be re-incurred every time the label is used.

Health warning labels would also require back labelling in those cases where only a front label is currently used, i.e. that an additional label be affixed at the rear of the bottle. This is particularly the case for bottled beers.

Not all labelling machines handle back labels, and this may be a consideration for smaller producers or new entrants.

Aside from the capital cost, back labelling slows the bottling process substantially, which is why back labels are avoided where possible at present.

In addition, label changes on bottling lines do add extra costs in terms of the lost production time as the label stock is changed over and the resulting operation is quality checked.

Mandated labelling requirements to frequently rotate labels (as proposed by the NAAA and others) will simply multiply the cost impacts.

It is also worth noting that label changes themselves are not undertaken regularly. Many producers will not alter a label for three years or longer – especially smaller producers.

Monitoring and enforcement

To be effective, new labelling regulations would require a significantly greater commitment to monitoring and enforcement. If State Governments do not think it is a priority to prosecute non-compliant labelling then only "good" companies will comply, to their detriment.

This is a significant matter that was raised with the Blewett Review but is not properly highlighted in its report.

A recent example of poor monitoring and enforcement of labelling requirements has been the many instances across beverage types of products being imported with lot codes removed (known as decoding). This issue is detailed further in Appendix 4.

5. What implementation considerations need to be taken into account in relation to the Review Panel's proposal for warning messages targeting pregnant women to be provided at point of sale for unpackaged alcoholic beverages?

As with warning labels, the requirement for warning messages at point of sale should be based on credible evidence of the need, including:

- whether there is adequate available information for women on alcoholic beverage consumption during pregnancy
- the effect of alcoholic beverages on pregnancy
- the level of awareness and knowledge about such effects
- whether health advisory or warning labels actually change behaviour in the at risk group; that is, pregnant women.

Awareness of risk

There is a myriad of print and website material readily available for women – produced by governments, allied health organisations and other NGOs – and available data shows the level of awareness amongst women of childbearing age of the risk of consuming alcohol when planning to become pregnant and during pregnancy in Australia is high.

In the recent *Australian Longitudinal Study on Women's Health* 1996–2003, 91% of women aged 18–23 years consumed alcohol. Of these, 71% consumed alcohol at an amount and pattern associated with short-term harm according to the 2001 NHMRC Australian Alcohol Guidelines. As this population group aged, their consumption changed and the percentage at risk of harms reduced¹⁸, which is consistent with observations from other longitudinal studies.

¹⁸ Clemens SL, Matthews SL, Young AF, Powers JR (2007) Alcohol consumption of Australian women: results from the Australian Longitudinal Study on Women's Health, Drug & Alcohol Review 26:525-535

The latest household survey also indicates a greater proportion of women are abstaining from drinking alcohol during pregnancy. Without a clear understanding of why this change has occurred, it seems poor policy justification to mandatorily impose a pregnancy warning label.

Health warnings need to demonstrate behavioural change

Despite medical advice to abstain from alcohol, in a recent study of alcohol consumption during pregnancy in non-indigenous West Australian women 79.8% reported consuming alcohol in the three months before pregnancy, and 58.7% drank alcohol in at least one trimester of pregnancy¹⁹. Interestingly, while the proportion of women consuming one to two drinks on a typical occasion did not change significantly during pregnancy, the number of occasions declined.

Although the proportion of women consuming more than two standard drinks on a typical occasion declined after the first trimester, 19.0% of women consumed this amount in at least one trimester of pregnancy. Positively, very few women drank to hazardous levels. Only 4.3% of women consumed five or more standard drinks on a typical occasion in at least one trimester of pregnancy.

In the first trimester of pregnancy, however, 14.8% of women drank outside the 2001 Australian guideline for alcohol consumption in pregnancy, which highlights the industry concern over the AER Foundation advice to pregnant women which comes after they have learnt of their pregnancy.

Interestingly, from a 1988 study of changes in alcohol usage during pregnancy in a sample of 112 pregnant South Australian women, 86 of whom drank alcohol before pregnancy, One hundred per cent of drinkers reported a reduced intake of alcohol. This demonstrates that Australian women are already making informed choices during pregnancy about their level of alcohol consumption in the absence of information on beverage container or at point-of-sale.

These studies show awareness is high but behavioural change is not. Irrespective of advice or guidance to the contrary, approximately one half to two thirds of Australian women consume alcohol during their pregnancy.

Indeed, a 2011 study²⁰ of 1103 Australian women aged 18 to 45 years suggests that women's past pregnancy and current drinking behaviour, especially more frequent and higher current alcohol consumption, and attitudes to alcohol use in pregnancy were the strongest predictors of alcohol consumption in pregnancy. Targeted interventions for women at higher risk of alcohol consumption in pregnancy are therefore needed to change women's risk perception and behaviour.

On-premise targeting

The recommendation for pregnancy warning labels to appear at point of sale for unpacked beverages presents a significant number of challenges from a public health policy perspective and an industry policy perspective.

• The imposition of a pregnancy warning label would impact over 50,000 businesses in Australia, predominately small family-run enterprises

¹⁹ Colvin L, Payne J, Parsons D, Kurinczuk JJ, Bower C. (2007) Alcohol consumption during pregnancy in nonindigenous west Australian women. Alcohol Clin Exp Res, 31(2):276-84.

²⁰ Peadon E, Payne J, Henley N, D'Antoine H, Bartu A, O'Leary C, Bower C, Elliott EJ Attitudes and behaviour predict women's intention to drink alcohol during pregnancy: the challenge for health professionals. BMC Public Health. 2011 Jul 22;11:584.

- 37,699 restaurants, café and catering businesses (2004 ABS). 2010 estimate is approximately 45,000
 - Of these 84% employ 20 people or less
- 4,252 pubs, bars and taverns (2004 ABS). 2010 estimate is approximately 5,500
- Less than half of the patrons to these establishments are female.
- Only 3.23% of the female population is pregnant at any given time.
- Many beverages, especially in restaurants, are served directly into the glass and most wine selection is made by the male. This makes it highly unlikely that the female would even see the pregnancy warning.
- A significant proportion of on-premise wine sales occur through table service where there is no defined 'point of sale'. Are wait staff in restaurants and function venues, for example, to be expected to provide a verbal warning to all customers of the risks of drinking while pregnant?

The extent of operations captured by the proposed requirements is greater than simply the licensed hospitality industry. Office social clubs, for example, would need to advise function attendees of the risks of consuming alcohol while pregnant before any drinks are consumed. Hairdressers that provide champagne for customers would face a similar requirement, and what is the point of sale for alcohol consumed while flying on a commercial aeroplane or at the opening of an art gallery exhibition?

Potential harassment of female drinkers

Aggressive warnings have the potential to lead to pregnant women being harassed or abused in a social setting, whether they are drinking alcohol or not.

It is unreasonable to expect Responsible Service of Alcohol Training to cover off educating patrons about the complexity of alcohol consumption during pregnancy and its potential impacts on the unborn child.

Even if venues are required to erect point of sale signage, they are still not permitted to refuse service to a pregnant woman under anti-discrimination legislation. This raises potential conflict between the obligations of licensees under state/territory licensing laws to serve alcohol responsibly with their obligation under federal anti-discrimination laws not to discriminate against any patron on the basis of pregnancy.

Sign blindness

Customers at pubs and clubs are overloaded with government-mandated signage. Any message from new signage is likely to be lost in the clutter of messages from numerous other required signs, including those for patron capacity or occupancy loading, licensee details, various penalties for serving minors or intoxicated patrons, evacuation plans, trading hours and business registration.

The extent of government signage requirements has forced many venues to abandon voluntary signage initiatives such as advice on dress codes and broadcasting schedules due to the inability of patrons to find the information among the signage clutter.

Sign Inspectors

The licensed hospitality industry is already one of the most highly regulated sectors of the Australian economy, and implementing Recommendation 25 would add another burden of compliance on businesses without generating any worthwhile public health outcomes.

The industry is concerned about the potential for technical breaches (i.e., size of signage font, distance from cash register etc.) overenthusiastically or vexatiously imposed by inspectors sent to venues by state/territory health departments with no appreciation for the demands of operating a service-based business.

Adopting this recommendation would be an act of empty symbolism not justified by any of the substantial amounts of available evidence from around the world, and would subject the licensed hospitality industry to costly regulation and an additional compliance burden.

6. Can you suggest alternative solutions to the problems that the recommendations seek to address?

Targeted interventions have proven to be most effective in achieving behaviour change, especially amongst 'at-risk' groups, because they minimise problem behaviour and maximise the benefits of moderate consumption.

We make the following recommendations:

- 1. Build on the existing DrinkWise investment and achievement and create a true partnership between government and industry by providing support and increased funding.
- 2. Devise a government sponsored package to promote understanding of standard drinks as a core part of an education strategy.
- 3. Explore extended barcode labelling as an efficient means of providing additional information to consumers.
- 4. Develop a few specific 'greenfield' ideas to target poor behaviour that are (a) in the National Drug Strategy and (b) supported by public opinion as shown in the National Drug Survey. Amongst these we would consider a focus on brief interventions by GPs and reducing recidivism amongst drink drivers.
- 5. Leave on-premise signage as a state-based issue, and not part of this response.
- 6. Publicly release the FSANZ 2009 report provided to the Blewett Review and Food Regulation Ministerial Council

Effective behavioural change

Effective behavioural change has always been led by Government-funded community awareness programs and specific targeting of messages and assistance to 'at-risk' groups.

• Behavioural change towards safer sex practices were a combination of 'grim-reaper' government advertisements and sex education in schools.

- Behavioural change towards wearing seatbelts was a combination of government advertisement, together with police enforcement.
- Behavioural change towards improved recycling was a result of the Government educating consumers to look for the recycling symbol and working with local councils to collect materials that carry the logo.

The alcohol industry itself is seeking to drive behavioural change through the DrinkWise initiative. We strongly urge the Government to consider providing funding for the work that DrinkWise does as part of a multi-faceted health campaign.

Standard Drinks

Despite the industry's best efforts, the public still has little understanding of the concept of a standard drink. In the latest *National Drug Strategy Household Survey*:

- Excluding those who did not know, 69.6% of risky-drinking males over 14 incorrectly identified the number of standard drinks they could consume on a single occasion
- 78.3% identified more than 4 standard drinks
- 21.7% identified less than 5 standard drinks
- The majority of males drinking at low risk levels over a lifetime correctly identified 1-2 standard drinks daily without adversely affecting their health
- The majority of those who drink at risk of harm believed over the long-term and on single occasions believed they could drink more than 2 standard drinks without damaging their health.

Before taking industry down a path of high-cost compliance and graphic warning labels, we encourage the Government to fulfil its promise from 1995 and deliver a public education campaign in support of standard drinks messaging.

The views of the Ministerial Councils from that day still ring true as standard drinks can "inform consumers in an easily understood way as to the alcohol content of beverages" and "deliver benefits in public health and safety"²¹ and that it "would further enhance existing and proposed public education campaign based on the standard drink concept"²².

Government talking directly to consumers

Approaches advocated by anti-alcohol activists in which the Government seeks to go through industry to 'talk' with consumers will not work because they ignore the fact that drinking behaviour is determined by social expectations, and social expectations take time to change.

We believe there is a more direct way to do so – in line with the Government's approach during the election and the binge-drinking initiatives. That is, speaking directly to consumers through the 'non-shaded' areas of the following issues table that target high-risk drinkers. The original

²¹ Ministerial Council on Drug Strategy, 1995

²² A Guide to meeting the new standard drink labelling requirement for alcoholic beverages, National Food Standards Council, 1995

Preventative Health Taskforce discussion paper showed community support for such an approach.

Focus on Industry Behaviour	Focus on Consumer Behaviour
 Product integrity & safety (inc. labelling) 	Drink driving
Outlet density	Primary health care (inc. GPs)
Licensing restrictions	Other brief interventions
Advertising restrictions	 Targeting high-risk sub-groups: teenagers (and their parents), pregnant women, sports clubs, indigenous, etc.
• Taxation	Pharmacotherapies

Targeting at-risk groups

'At risk' groups in a population behave differently to the 'not at risk' groups^{23 24 25}. They have specific problems requiring targeted campaigns and programs that tackle the specificities rather than the generalities.

Primary health care providers, State and Federal governments and NGOs have identified that better and more education, training and tools are required to instigate these brief interventions and this approach needs to be supported. Some examples of effective interventions are provided in Appendix 5.

Liquor accords

The industry notes the success of many local liquor accords across Australia in addressing local community concerns involving alcohol. These are voluntary initiatives involving liquor licensees and interested stakeholders (including businesses, school groups, police and residents) in a local

²³ Hilton, M.E. and Katsukas, L. (1991) Public support for warning labels on alcoholic beverage containers. *British Journal of Addiction* 86 1323-1333

²⁴ Mayer RN, Smith KR, Scammon DL (1991) Read any good labels lately? Evaluating the impact of alcohol warning labels. J. Public Policy Market 10:149-158

²⁵ Hankin JR, Sloan JJ, Firestone IJ, Ager JW, Sokol RJ, Martier SS (1996) Has Awareness of the Alcohol Warning Label Reached Its Upper Limit? Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research 20:440-444

area who come together to agree on cooperative actions in response to specific local issues or concerns.

The experience of the industry is that these sorts of initiatives are most effective in achieving desired behavioural change in comparison to the broad-brush approach of uniform regulation being imposed.

Better policies for FASD

Blanket warnings and recommendations for total abstinence by pregnant women serve little purpose. The current effort and energies being expended by governments and NGOs should be redirected to address specific and targeted education through GPs, obstetricians/paediatricians, and community health centres.

Primary health care providers play a pivotal role in providing pregnant women and those planning a pregnancy with advice, counselling, treatment and referral as appropriate. This strategy has unanimous support among the American College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists, the American Academy of Paediatrics, the US Office of the Surgeon General and the US Department of Health and Human Services.

Examples of successful interventions during pregnancy are included as Appendix 6.

Section 2: Nutrition and energy content

The Blewett Review makes the following recommendations on nutrition and energy content in relation alcohol and raises a number of questions for discussion and input.

Recommendation 26: That energy content be displayed on the labels of all alcoholic beverages, consistent with the requirements for other food products.

Recommendation 27: That drinks that are mixtures of alcohol and other beverages comply with all general nutrition labelling requirements, including disclosure of a mandatory Nutrition Information Panel.

Recommendation 55: That any beverages containing alcohol be exempt from nutritionrelated front-of-pack labelling requirements.

The following six specific questions are raised for discussion. We have answered the first five together generally under relevant headings. The sixth is answered separately.

1. If the recommendations were accepted, how could they be implemented, and what are the likely outcomes?

2. What issues need to be explored from an industry/public health perspective when considering these recommendations?

3. To what extent is here support for the declaration of nutrition information on a mandatory basis on the labels of alcoholic beverages, including the declaration of energy content?

4. What reasons might there be to exclude alcoholic beverages from the requirement to declare nutrition information?

5. To what extent is there support for the exemption of alcoholic beverages from any nutrition-related front of pack labelling scheme?

6. Can you suggest alternative solutions to the problems that the recommendations seek to address?

The need for evidence-based policy

We believe that in relation to labelling alcohol should continue to be regulated as a food, although such regulation should reflect the different characteristics of alcohol as compared to other food products. This means that the existing differential in labelling requirements should continue to apply.

Standard beers, wines and spirits typically contain very little fat, sugar or salt. The Blewett Review recognised that traffic warning labels on alcohol would mostly be green and as such recommended excluding alcohol from the requirement. In other words, it recognised that alcohol is different from other foods.

We do not believe that calorie and nutrient information may constitute a material factor in most consumers' decision to purchase alcohol.

Case Study of the Evidence Used in Blewett

Recommendation 26 concerns 'energy' labelling but the data is very unreliable.

Beer is consistently the highest volume of alcohol product sold in Australia. So it serves as a good case study in considering this recommendation.

The first task for assessing potential regulation is "establishing a case for action before addressing a problem" and it is difficult to see why beer's extremely low energy levels (compared to most other regular foods) would deserve any consideration in competition with other messaging on the very limited space of a beer label.

Even a cursory glance at FSANZ's online NUTTAB database supports this view. The NUTTAB database is also very unrepresentative for beer – and it is highly likely that the low energy content of beer recorded there is overestimated.

In the case of beer, FSANZ's NUTTAB database tells us that the majority of nutrients for lager beer, the biggest selling style by far "...were derived from a composite sample of 4 brands of Australian bottled or canned beer labelled as lager, purchased in Adelaide in 1990.26"

At the time, the average alcohol content of a lager may have been 5% abv, but it is now 4.6% abv. This is statistically significant as a percentage change and it would be drawing a long bow indeed to consider that there was any 'case for action' based on twenty-one year old data from just one regional city.

Although the *Labelling Logic* report acknowledges that alcohol is a very minor contributor to adult energy intake (at point 4.8.2 of the report) they nonetheless recommend energy labelling. And they do this on the basis of a single, sixteen year old paper which, in the above example, is based on even older data sets which are no longer representative. This is not an evidence based approach.

²⁶ See NUTTAB database -

http://www.foodstandards.gov.au/consumerinformation/nuttab2010/nuttab2010onlinesearchabledatabas e/onlineversion.cfm?&action=getFood&foodID=01A10067

Consumer Evidence

High levels of total fat, saturated fat and cholesterol in diets are linked to increased blood cholesterol levels and a greater risk of heart disease. Therefore, an understanding of consumer use of nutritional information on food labels is important to determine their effectiveness for public health policies.

Psychology literature shows a negative association between intakes of total fat, saturated fat and cholesterol and probability of search for their information on food labels. Health behaviour theories also suggest perceived benefits and costs of using labels and perceived capability of using labels are associated with the search behaviour. This was recently tested²⁷ and results suggested that search for total fat, saturated fat, and cholesterol information on food labels is less likely among individuals who consume more of the three nutrients, respectively, i.e.: the 'at-risk' group (overweight Australians) do not search for nutritional information on food.

We do not believe that calorie and nutrient information may constitute a material factor in most consumers' decision to purchase alcohol.

Evidence-based example – United States

On January 27, 2008 the Californian wine Institute submitted to the US Taxation and Trade Bureau (TTB) on Notice No. 73, Labelling and Advertising of Wines, Distilled Spirits and Malt Beverages. They note that Nutrition Labelling and Education Act of 1990 ((NLEA) has been in existence since 1990. 'Since NLEA took effect, consumers have been the recipients of a \$2 Billion revamping of food labels, yet "during the past 20 years there has been a dramatic increase in obesity in the United States." This is consistent with observations internationally and we would question the effectiveness in nutrition labelling in dealing with the obesity problem.

A further example is provided in Europe, when the issue of nutritional and ingredient labelling was under consideration, Director-General Sanco (General Directorate for Consumers Health) published research on consumer behaviour. The research reports "that wine is regarded as a product close to nature and Terroir" of "pleasure and taste" (...) with a strong cultural dimension which largely escapes the concerns expressed by consumers concerning other foods as regards health, dietary information etc.".

The report also stated that nutritional value for alcohol "is an absolutely pointless criterion".

A number of documents prepared by the European Commission relating to the Proposal for the Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on the provision of food information to consumers provide a large amount of information in the European context relating to this issue.

Alcohol is referred to as 'empty' calories, as they do not contain appreciable amounts of any nutrients.

In general consumers who are interested in ingredients understand the use of INS code numbers and the like, and/or have done their research into the issues of concern to them.

²⁷ Lin CT, Lee JY, Yen ST. Do dietary intakes affect search for nutrient information on food labels? Soc Sci Med. 2004 Nov;59(9):1955-67.

Public health evidence

Obesity

Whether the increase in energy intake due to ingestion of alcohol is a risk factor for obesity is controversial. Despite widespread belief that alcohol intake contributes to the risk of obesity, the data emerging from a large number of epidemiological studies is contradictory, and on balance suggests that moderate alcohol intake may actually be associated with reduced risk of weight gain and consequent obesity unless the alcohol is consumed through binge-drinking; the key is the total amount of alcohol consumed

Approximately one third of epidemiological studies on alcohol and body weight suggest that there is a positive correlation between alcohol consumption and body weight, one third found a negative correlation and one third found no association at all^{28 29}.

A recent review³⁰ of 31 publications that were selected on the basis of relevance and quality of design and methods found that heavy drinkers are likely to put on weight, but those who enjoy regular moderate consumption do not gain weight and in low levels may even lose weight.

Statistical analysis of the relationship between alcohol intake and body weight (body mass index), however, should not be used to determine whether the calories or energy from alcohol 'count' or 'do not count' towards body weight due to the limited contribution of alcohol to total energy intake.

Diabetes

Other research has suggested that moderate drinkers are at 30% lower risk of developing diabetes, and that even obese people should not abstain from alcohol for this reason. Recent evidence suggests, however, that alcohol consumption may be a potentially modifiable risk factor for type 2 diabetes mellitus and a J-shaped relationship has been observed between level of alcohol consumption and risk of developing diabetics in men and women^{31 32 33}.

The risk of developing type 2 diabetes mellitus was observed to be most reduced for women when their daily consumption was between 15.0 to 29.9 g of alcohol³⁴. Indeed, as in the general

²⁸ MacDonald, I., Debtry, G., Westerterp, K. Alcohol and overweight. In: Verschuren, P.M. (ed) Health issues related to alcohol consumption. Washington DC: ILSI Press, 264–279; 1993.

²⁹ Westerterp, K.R. Alcohol calories do not count the same as other calories. Int. J. Obes. 19(2): 14–15; 1995.

³⁰ Sayon-Orea C, Martinez-Gonzalez MA, Bes-Rastrollo M. Alcohol consumption and body weight: a systematic review. Nutrition Reviews 2011;69:419-431

³¹ de Vegt, F., Dekker, J. M., Groeneveld, W. J., Nijpels, G., Stehouwer, C. D., Bouter, L. M., et al. (2002). Moderate alcohol consumption is associated with lower risk for incident diabetes and mortality: The Hoorn Study. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract*, 57, 53–60.

³² Wannamethee, S.G., Shaper, A.G., Perry, I.J., Alberti, K.G., (2002) Alcohol consumption and the incidence of type II diabetes, *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*

³³ Wannamethee, S. G., Camargo, C. A., Jr., Manson, J. E., Willett, W. C., & Rimm, E. B. (2003). Alcohol drinking patterns and risk of type 2 diabetes mellitus among younger women. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 163, 1329–1336.

³⁴ Wannamethee, S. G., Camargo, C. A., Jr., Manson, J. E., Willett, W. C., & Rimm, E. B. (2003). Alcohol drinking patterns and risk of type 2 diabetes mellitus among younger women. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 163, 1329–1336.

population, there is also a decrease in cardiovascular risk with mild-to-moderate alcohol consumption in type 2 diabetics^{35 36}.

Scientific Evidence

Epidemiological studies which suggest otherwise that alcohol-derived energy 'does not count' are not supported by the measurement of alcohol-induced thermogenesis, which indicates that the thermic effect of alcohol is intermediate between that of carbohydrate and fat (>5–10%), and that of protein (20–30%).

The magnitude of the thermogenic effect is dependent, however, on the amount of alcohol consumed, where approximately 80–85% of the alcohol-derived energy is utilised by the body for healthy non-alcoholic consumers. In addition, when alcohol is consumed with a meal it becomes the priority substrate and temporarily displaces carbohydrate and fat from oxidative metabolism in the liver.

Since there is a maximum oxidation rate for alcohol of approximately 0.1 g/kg (0.7 kcal/g) fat-free mass per hour, only about 50% of the resting energy expenditure can be covered by alcohol oxidation and substantially less if this is related to total energy expenditure, which includes physical activity. This implies that, potentially, alcohol can temporarily and transiently spare the oxidation of other substrates up to a maximum level of 50% the resting value.

This contrasts with the effect of carbohydrate consumption on carbohydrate utilisation, which can be highly modulated and which can contribute, even post-absorptive, approximately 100% of the energy expenditure following supra levels of glycogen stores consecutive to massive carbohydrate loading.

Alcohol consumed in addition to a normal diet is expected to lead to fat storage since it spares fat from oxidation, but this will be associated with a lower weight gain in bodyweight than when carbohydrate is stored as glycogen, such as excessive carbohydrate consumption, due to the significant difference in energy density of fat (9 kcal/g) versus the glycogen–water pool (1 kcal/g).

Imposts and challenges for industry

While beer, wine, cider and spirits all have legal definitions, it is important to note that within each category there is no fixed recipe. The end-product changes from one producer to another and from one year to the next. The majority of substances authorised in winemaking, brewing or distilling are already present in the product. In the case of wine, it is a fermented product and its composition evolves with time and ageing, even after bottling.

Wine Example – the case against Blewett Review Recommendation 12 Due to climatic conditions in Australia winemakers often add naturally occurring organic acids, whereas in Europe, sugars are frequently added. Both these substance are naturally occurring, but if a bottle from each jurisdiction was put side by side, the consumer would believe that the bottle which says tartaric acid added was the only one to contain tartaric acid; and the bottle which states sugar added was the only one to contain sugar. Clearly this is a nonsensical situation.

³⁵ Ajani, U.A., Gaziano, J.M., Lotufo, P.A., Liu, S., Hennekens, C.H., Buring, J.E., Manson, J.E. Alcohol consumption and risk of coronary heart disease by diuabetes status. Circulation, 102:500-5; 2000

³⁶ Hu FB, van Dam RM, Liu S. Diet and risk of type II diabetes: the role of types of fat and carbohydrate. Diabetologia 2001;44:805-817

Nutrition Panels

The alcohol industry does not believe that people seeking to purchase and consume alcohol have a strong degree of interest in the nutritional value of the products. The essential information is the amount of alcohol, the active ingredient in all alcohol products.

Inclusion of nutritional information panels has the strong potential of crowding out the essential information on product labels: the number of standard drinks.

Nutritional information panels are used by the 'worried well' consumers, who actively seek out such information to further enhance their already good health, and generally do so one single time only. The industry strongly suggests that for those consumers seeking nutritional information, the use of websites and other innovative means should be supported and allowed.

Alcohol products do not make up a large part of the diet of most Australians; hence its nutritional impact is minor. Those Australians who drink heavily (therefore the nutritional impact would be significant enough to justify labelling) do not appear to have any interest in the nutritional impact of their consumption. Given this, the intention of this recommendation and the likely benefits of nutritional information panels has to be seriously questioned.

The Blewett Review recommendation also ignores a key feature of alcohol products: that they are well known and long-established product types. Beer and wine have been consumed for thousands of years, and distilled spirits for several centuries. In short, people have a very good pre-existing knowledge of what's in the bottle. Australians are also well aware of the effects of consumption and over-consumption, therefore it is hard to discern the improvement in knowledge and behaviour that nutritional labels could credibly be expected to bring about.

A requirement to include nutritional panels would require analyses for nutrition values and would create widespread production disruptions and add significantly to operational costs.

Most wines and ciders are inherently variable in composition and are not made to a fixed recipe. Alcohol and residual sugar levels vary significantly among styles, from year to year, between regions and from batch to batch. Winemakers adjust wine blends to meet wine style targets, often right up to time of bottling.

Accordingly, mandatory nutritional labelling has the potential to impose severe financial and logistical burdens on the industry.

Multiple label modifications will eliminate economies of scale in printing.

The proposed NIP will require significant space on the bottle, devouring precious real estate used by alcohol producers to differentiate themselves from other producers with similar products.

The industry submits that labels are important promotional tools for alcohol producers, and that this aspect has not been given sufficient consideration by the Blewett Review.

Example: Additional Cost Burden for Wine Industry

Wineries would be required to analyse each lot of wine just prior to bottling to ensure the elements of the nutritional panel lay within the tolerances specified.

Testing for a Nutritional Information Panel range from \$200 - \$250 per sample.

Testing for energy content is approximately \$70.

Assuming a cost of \$270 per sample, a medium sized winery performing 500 pre-bottling analyses per year would incur an additional and ongoing cost of \$135,000.

The total cost estimate for the wine industry is \$9 million

Variability presents enormous challenges and potentially daunting costs to wineries, especially small wineries that might have to spend thousands of dollars to have nutritional testing done.

As every wine, vintage and year is different, this quickly becomes a significant red tape burden to provide information that is not being sought by consumers in the first place.

Trade and market access

Front-of-pack labelling has been under consideration in a number of jurisdictions. The European Union has just rejected this concept, and Australia would do well to look at the reasons for this decision.

Australia must also pay heed to its international obligations, specifically concerning wine labelling and that any domestic labelling changes need to take these into account. These include:

- 2008 Australia European Community Agreement on Trade in Wine (Wine Agreement)
- Agreement on Mutual Acceptance of Oenological Practices
- Agreement on the Requirements for Wine Labelling

It should also be noted that any changes to labelling regulation should take into account international standards established by Codex Alimentarius Commission to minimise the risk of a dispute under the Technical Barriers to Trade Agreement of the World Trade Organisation rules.

If Australia does adopt new labelling regulations, supported by sound scientific evidence, then they should take this information forward to the Codex Alimentarius Commission and seek to amend the international labelling standards to minimise disruption to international trade. To not do this would introduce considerable cost to producers and consumers.

It is also worth noting transition arrangements need to be quite generous. For example, when Australia introduced allergen labelling for wine they gave a two year phase-in period and grandfathered any product already labelled at the time of the legislative change in recognition of the long shelf-life of the product and the quantities that appear on the secondary market.

On-Premise

A significant proportion of alcohol sold in Australia is on-premise and not within a container. This means any public health justification for including NIP and energy content is totally lost to a proportion of consumers.

As highlighted in the previous section, imposing NIP and energy content advice in on-premise serving situations is extremely problematic.
Per serve advice

It is also unclear what value there is in showing energy content or NIP information on an average serve basis.

At what level is an average serve set?

- A schooner, middy, or pot of beer
- A cellar-door tasting, restaurant pour of wine, standard drink pour, or FZANZ 100ml analysis
- A single nip, a double nip, an Australian nip or an American nip

Averaging

It has been suggested that instead of testing every product, a statement of the average energy content or NIP for a product could be used. In addition to the problems of per-serve advice above, averaging is also challenging due to the significant differentials in alcohol by content.

- Beers range from 2.5% light right up to 15% plus for some Belgian beers
- Wines range from 4.5% up to 18% and then into fortifieds
- Spirits can vary from RTDs of 3.5% up to 54% ABV for cask-strength whisk(e)y.

This creates significant problems about misleading consumers. For example, using an average energy content for a wine of 13%, would severely misleads a consumer drinking a 4.5% Moscato or a 16% Shiraz.

Marketing opportunities

Some producers consider there is a marketing opportunity for nutritional claims on their product.

We recognise that a number of producers do label for low calorie or low carbohydrate for certain specific product lines. In these cases, we accept the need to put on a nutritional panel according to the horizontal regulations in the Food Standards Code.

For consumers who do wish to know the nutritional impacts of alcohol, the alcohol content via standard drink provides a good general guide.

We believe that concerned consumers can easily access this information via the internet. FSANZ could give consideration to enhancing nutrition guidelines on their website and become the point of first contact for consumer information on these industry-wide issues.

Alternatively, FSANZ could liberalise the information requirements for nutritional information on the internet, and not require matching information on product labels. This would enable more information on the internet, and would allow the motivated 'worried well' to seek out the information for the single time they seek it.

This is discussed further below.

6. Can you suggest alternative solutions to the problems that the recommendations seek to address?

Concerned consumers take necessary steps to inform themselves about products they are consuming or are considering consuming and it is clear that they will generally only reference an NIP on the first purchase occasion only.

As such, it makes greater sense for the consumer to get this information from a source other than the label, rather than continue to tell a nutritional story that no one is reading.

FSANZ

FSANZ's website already provides a wealth of consumer information about all products and additives and their nutritional information:

http://www.foodstandards.gov.au/consumerinformation/nuttab2010/nuttab2010onlinesear chabledatabase/onlineversion.cfm?&action=nutrientFoods&category=Proximates&nutrie ntID=AVAILCHOCNS

The Australian Government could use this site more effectively in its "Measure Up", "Swap It Don't Stop It" and "Healthy Active" campaigns and make it an available resource for the proposed national hotline. State Government could also use it with their own jurisdictional campaign on obesity.

Extension activities could also occur with nutritionists, doctors, and health care professionals as to the value of the site.

Extended barcoding

The use of GS1³⁷ standards, particularly in the area of barcoding, has been in widespread use throughout the liquor industry in Australia and throughout the world for a number of years. As in the grocery industry, barcoding started at the consumer unit and then moved to carton level for warehousing and logistics purposes.

Today, the major retailers are now focusing on implementation in three key areas.

- Barcoding of logistic units. These logistic unit labels contain a unique reference number known as a Serial Shipping Container Code (SSCC).
- Electronic messaging to replace traditional ordering methods such as phone/fax, and are progressively engaging their suppliers in a roll-out program.
- GS1net[™] a data synchronisation catalogue service designed by industry, for industry, and has been successfully adopted by the Australian Food and Grocery industry. GS1net is a secure, industry wide catalogue that allows trading partners to share real-time pricing and product information, from alcohol content and taxes, through to digital pictures of products.

³⁷ <u>http://www.gs1au.org</u>

It is the next phase of GS1net that holds great promise in providing a wealth of information for consumers.

Mobile devices or in-store readers allow the consumer to access a great deal of information about the product than what can be typically conveyed on a label.

From industry marketing point of view this allows us to suggest what food would go well with a particular beverage or to tell more about the person who crafted the product.

From an industry consumer point of view, it allows us to provide existing information (e.g.: allergens) in a variety of languages, but also provides an opportunity communicate information such as the environmental sustainability of the product or a website link to Food Standards Authority for a typical nutritional analysis.

Appendix 1: Why Labelling Won't Change Behaviour

The personal experiences affecting judgments of personal risk, motivations for high risk behaviour and the individual pharmacological and physiological properties of, and responses to, alcohol, all make the design of warnings that are effective with these individuals difficult.

Young People

Young people, for example, who are an 'at risk' group, may have difficulty in judging or perceiving risks associated with alcohol consumption. This is because if an event has not occurred to an individual, and he/she cannot associate it with a certain risk, then the individual may perceive that the risk may not occur in the future—that is, the risk is not related or relevant to them personally³⁸.

Also, 'at risk' individuals apparently give greater weight to uneventful experiences with alcohol interpreted to indicate that it carries low risk^{39 40}.

Indeed, the possibility that there are different reasons and motivations for high-risk behaviour makes it difficult to target messages to these individuals. Heavy alcohol consumers also perceive the risk of alcohol-related harm as low and as less believable than do light alcohol consumers⁴¹

In short, targeted sub-populations need targeted responses to change behaviour.

For example, school-based prevention programs that have been tested and proven effective focus on building alcohol and drug resistance skills, general self-regulation and social skills, and/or changing normative expectations regarding inaccurate beliefs about the high prevalence of alcohol and other substance use. The most effective programs are highly interactive in nature, skills-focused, and implemented over multiple years.

Results from a relatively recent ethnically diverse sample of US high school students involved in a multi-media, peer-reviewed educational presentation designed to reduce the incidence of FAS, demonstrates that while the presentation increased participant's knowledge regarding FAS, it had no effect on participants' attitudes, beliefs about the potential harms of consuming alcohol whilst pregnant or, importantly, their intention to consume alcohol whilst pregnant⁴³.

³⁸ Patterson LT, Hunnicutt GG, Stutts MA (1992) Young adult's perceptions of warnings and risk associated with alcohol consumption. J. Public Policy Market 11:96-103

³⁹ Cvetkovich G, Earle T (1994). Information processing of alcohol warning labels. WISOR Report. Bellingham, WA, Western Washington University.

⁴⁰ Cvetkovich G, Earle TC (1995) Product warnings and information processing: the case of alcohol beverage labels. Eur. Rev. Appl. Psychol. 45:17–20

⁴¹ Andrews JC, Netemeyer RG, Durvasula S (1991) Effects of consumption frequency on believability and attitudes towards alcohol warning labels. J. Consumer Affairs 25:323–338

⁴² Andrews JC (1995) The effectiveness of alcohol warning labels. A review and extension. Am. Behav. Scientist 38:622–632

⁴³ LaChausse RG (2006) The Effectiveness of a Multimedia Program to Prevent Fetal Alcohol Syndrome. Health Promot Pract:1524839906289046

Results from a study of both US and Australian college/university students, demonstrates that young Australian women perceive less risk associated with consuming alcohol whilst pregnant than young American women, and in particular for low levels of alcohol consumption⁴⁴.

Less risk is also perceived by both Australian and American young women binge drinkers. This statistic is particularly relevant as one of the 'at risk groups' for having an alcohol-affected child is heavy alcohol consumers in either continuous or binge pattern.

Furthermore, health consciousness is also not related to either moderate or heavy alcohol consumption such that health conscious individuals are not more likely to accept health warning labels⁴⁵.

Drink Driving

Looking at the Collins and Lapsley social costs, we find that the majority of the 'costs' attributed to alcohol relate to road accidents – through loss of life, hospitalisations, (the pain and suffering of friends and family), police, insurance. It is unclear the rationale or evidence used by health advocates who expect behavioural change to occur by placing a warning label promoting safer drinking on a bottle of alcohol.

To put this into context, the US introduced "Consumption of alcoholic beverages impairs your ability to drive a car or operate machinery, and may cause health problems" on labels in 1988.

Research results indicate that the 'at risk' group of drink drivers recalled readily the warning label, however, their recall had no significant effect or impact on the risk assessment of, for example, driving after consuming two or more alcoholic drinks. Additionally, this group considered that drink driving was less risky than the general, 'not-at-risk' public⁴⁶. Other research indicates that the perceived level of risk associated with drink driving decreased following the introduction of the warning label⁴⁷.

Considering that there wouldn't be an Australian who doesn't already realise the implications of driving whilst intoxicated as a result of highly successful public awareness campaigns, it is quite unclear how the addition of a warning label will somehow stop a person getting in their car and driving while intoxicated.

Putting a warning label on an alcoholic beverage will not change these behaviours. While awareness of consumers may increase with the exposure to health warning labels, the beliefs and behaviour of consumers, and in particular 'at risk' groups, will not be affected.

⁴⁴ Creyer EH, Kozup JC, Burton S (2002) An Experimental Assessment of the Effects of Two Alcoholic Beverage Health Warnings across Countries and Binge-Drinking Status. Journal of Consumer Affairs 36:171-202

⁴⁵ DeCarlo TE, Parrott R, Rody R, Windsor RD (1997) Alcohol warnings and warning labels: an examination of alternative alcohol warning messages and perceived effectiveness. Journal of Consumer Marketing 14:448-462

⁴⁶ Parker RN, Saltz RF, Hennessy M (1994) The impact of alcohol beverage container warning labels on alcohol impaired drivers, drinking drivers and the general population in northern California. Addiction 89:1639–1651

⁴⁷ Greenfield TK, Graves KL, Kaskutas LA (1993) Alcohol warning labels for prevention: National Survey findings. Alcohol Health Res. World 17:67-75

Public Health Industry's Hypothesis that warnings change behaviour is false – Alcohol Example

Despite an increase in awareness of, and memory or recognition for, the alcohol warning labels, over the past two decades since its introduction in the USA, there has been no demonstrable effect of the warning on risk perception^{48 49 50 51 52}.

Similarly, changes in alcohol consumption behaviour attributable to the health warning labels have not yet been observed^{53 54}.

Although young (women) adults, Indigenous alcohol consumers and heavy alcohol consumers, which are identified as 'at risk' groups, are more aware, they disbelieve and discount such information, and are less likely to modify their pattern of alcohol consumption than 'not-at-risk' consumers^{55 56 57 58 59 60}.

Thus, although the groups most 'at risk' and 'in need' of adopting the information of the alcohol warnings are aware of, and can recall, the information in warning labels, they are, however, the least likely to accept the warnings.

⁴⁸ Scammon DL, Mayer RN, Smith KR (1991) Alcohol warnings: how do you know when you have had one too many? J. Public Policy Market. 10:214–228

⁴⁹ Hilton ME (1993) An overview of recent findings on alcoholic beverage warning labels. J. Public Policy Market 12:1-9

⁵⁰ McKinnon DP, Pentz MA, Stacy AW (1993) The alcohol warning label and adolescents: the first year. Am. J. Public Health 83:585-587

⁵¹ Edwards G, Anderson, P., Babor, T.F. et al. (1994) Alcohol policy and the public good. Oxford University Press, Oxford

⁵² Andrews JC (1995) The effectiveness of alcohol warning labels. A review and extension

⁵³ Hilton ME (1993) An overview of recent findings on alcoholic beverage warning labels. J. Public Policy Market 12:1-9

⁵⁴ Hankin JR, Sloan JJ, Firestone IJ, Ager JW, Sokol RJ, Martier SS (1996) Has Awareness of the Alcohol Warning Label Reached Its Upper Limit? Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research 20:440-444

⁵⁵ Andrews JC, Netemeyer RG, Durvasula S (1991) Effects of consumption frequency on believability and attitudes towards alcohol warning labels. J. Consumer Affairs 25:323–338

⁵⁶ Andrews JC (1995) The effectiveness of alcohol warning labels. A review and extension.

⁵⁷ Mazis MB, Morris LA, Sawsy JL (1991) An evaluation of the alcohol warning label. Initial survey results. J. Public Policy Market. 10:229–241

⁵⁸ MacKinnon DP (1995) Review of the effects of the alcohol warning label. Humana Press, Totowa, NJ

⁵⁹ DeCarlo TE, Parrott R, Rody R, Windsor RD (1997) Alcohol warnings and warning labels: an examination of alternative alcohol warning messages and perceived effectiveness. Journal of Consumer Marketing 14:448-462

⁶⁰ MacKinnon DP, Nohre L, Cheong J, Stacy AW, Pentz MA (2001) Longitudinal Relationship between the Alcohol Warning Label and Alcohol Consumption. Journal of studies on Alcohol and Drugs 62

Appendix 2: An example of awareness versus behavioural change – USA FAS

If the primary purpose of the labelling is to decrease risky alcohol consumption during pregnancy then data from the USA suggest this purpose will not be met. Data collected and collated from the USA, where labelling was introduced in 1988, and that from cigarette smoking labelling in Australia and the USA, demonstrated that the labelling will not effect and decrease risky consumption, in particular that of the 'at risk' groups identified.

In the USA, risky alcohol consumption by these 'at risk' groups has remained static or increased. The incidence of FAS in the USA since the introduction of labelling in 1988 has also remained relatively static, although the awareness of the label and risk has increased.

One year following inclusion of the health warning labels for alcoholic beverages in the USA, there were increases in the awareness, exposure and recognition memory of the general public; this change was slow to grow .

Exposure, however, was inconsistent across populations, where 6 and 18 months after their introduction, men, 18–29 year-olds, heavy consumers and the tertiary educated had more likely seen the labels than the other populations groups. Even 50 months after their introduction, women older than 29 years were less likely to have seen the warning labels.

From these initial studies, however, there were no significant or substantial positive changes in actual or intended behaviour regarding the consumption of alcohol, or in the attitudes, beliefs and perceptions about the risks described on the warning labels

Furthermore, the general public who consumed a chronic heavy amount of alcohol, that is, one of the groups 'at risk', believed that there was less risk associated with the consumption of alcohol than those who abstained, or consumed a light or moderate amount of alcohol

In addition, data from a study of African Americans, that is, another 'at risk' group, showed also that while awareness changed, behaviour did not⁶¹. Indeed, the decrease in maternal consumption was relatively minor (approximately a half to one drink per week, an amount which would not be expected to influence their pregnancy) and did not impact on the heavy consumers.

A subsequent study of pregnant urban Native and African Americans showed that although frequently exposed to the warning labels, only 20% knew that FAS was related to alcohol consumption and all were uncertain about the actual consequences of FAS, or about the value of reducing intake at any time during pregnancy.

The results from these subsequent studies are consistent with initial studies which suggested that women 'at risk' were less responsive to media/promotion campaigns. This implies that targeted education efforts are required for the 'at risk' group.

⁶¹ Hankin JR, Sloan JJ, Firestone IJ, Ager JW, Sokol RJ, Martier SS (1996) Has Awareness of the Alcohol Warning Label Reached Its Upper Limit? Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research 20:440-444

Appendix 3: International wine regulatory landscape

1. Australia – European Community Agreement on Trade in Wine

The Australia – European Community Agreement on Trade in Wine signed in Brussels on 1 December 2008 is a formal international agreement that regulates the trade in wine between Australia and the European Community. The agreement guarantees and improves access for Australian wine producers to our largest wine export market – Europe.

The new agreement replaces the Australia - European Community Agreement on Trade in Wine which came into force in 1994. The new agreement can be found at: http://www.daff.gov.au/agriculture-food/hort-wine/wine-policy.

Under the EC/Australia Bilateral Wine Agreement, which came into effect on 1 March 1994, Australia gained improved access to the EC market through the lowering of technical barriers to Australia's wines in return for the Australian wine industry phasing out its use of European geographical indications. The use of some names such as Hock and White Bordeaux is being phased out and further negotiations will be held to establish phase-out arrangements for European names in widespread use in Australia such as Chablis and Champagne.

The Australian industry will in future use varietal, regional and brand names to market its wines. There will also be a need to develop replacement names where protected EC names have entered into common use, such as Sherry. In effect, the Agreement is the finalisation of negotiations on outstanding issues from the initial Agreement, especially on GIs and traditional expressions (TEs).

The main changes arising from the Agreement are:

- European recognition of an additional 16 Australian winemaking techniques
- simpler arrangements for approving winemaking techniques that may be developed in the future
- simplified labelling requirements
- protection within Europe for Australia's 112 registered GIs
- wholesalers will have five years to sell stock labelled with an EC GI and retailers will be able to sell all their stock and defined use of a number of quality terms used in the presentation and description of wine.
- Australian protection of more than 2,500 registered European GIs; including from member states who have joined the EC since 1994; Australian protection of 12 sensitive European GIs that have previously been used to describe Australian wines
- Prohibition on Australian producers from using a range of European TEs in the language specified in the agreement and to phase out the use of the term "Tokay" to describe Australian fortified wines within 10 years.

Australian Wine and Brandy Corporation

The Australian Wine and Brandy Corporation (AWBC) is a statutory authority established under the *Australian Wine and Brandy Corporation Act 1980* (as amended) (the AWBC Act). It was formed in 1981, succeeding the Australian Wine Board which was originally set up in 1929.

The objectives of the Australian Wine and Brandy Corporation (AWBC) are set out in Section 3 of the *Australian Wine and Brandy Corporation Act 1980* (as amended). (1) The objects of this Act are:

- a) to promote and control the export of grape products from Australia; and
- b) to promote and control the sale and distribution, after export, of Australian grape products; and
- c) to promote trade and commerce in grape products among the States, between States and Territories and within territories; and
- d) to improve the production of grape products and encourage the consumption of grape products, in the Territories; and
- e) to enable Australia to fulfil its obligations under prescribed wine trading agreements; and
- f) for the purpose of achieving any of the objects set out in the preceding paragraphs:
 - to determine the boundaries of the various regions and localities in Australia in which wine is produced; and
 - to give identifying names to each of those regions and localities; and
 - to determine the varieties of grapes that may be used in the manufacture of wine in Australia.

The AWBC has a specific responsibility for controlling labelling (including presentation, description and advertising as related to label claims for vintage, variety and region). These include mandatory country of origin declarations for the origin of the grapes.

Label Integrity Program

The wine industry LIP was introduced in the *Australian Wine and Brandy Corporation Amendment Act 1989.* The LIP has its origins in the first (1981–82) and second Annual General Meetings of the AWBC. At these forums, the wine industry gave the AWBC permission to recommend to the Minister that legislation be enacted for an industry wide system of record keeping to substantiate label claims in respect of vintage, variety and region of origin. The permission and subsequent recommendation stemmed from concerns within the industry over a number of scandals in New South Wales involving wine additives and the potential effect that further scandals could have on wine exports.

The regulations covering the LIP require winemakers to keep records to substantiate label claims and are set out in the AWBC Act (Part VIA, sections 39A - 39ZL). The LIP was introduced for the 1990 vintage and is now the basis of the Australian label-claim system in respect of vintage, variety and geographical indication. Winemakers are not required to make a label claim about the wine vintage, (grape) variety or region of origin of the grapes, but must keep an audit trail if they do. The LIP prescribes what events must be recorded, but not how records must be kept.

A "label claim" includes claims made on a wine label, in a commercial document or in an advertisement, about the vintage, variety or geographical indication of wine goods or of the wine goods from which they were manufactured. Generic name wines, such as Moselle, Claret, Dry Red, Dry White etc., which make no reference in a label statement as to vintage, variety or geographical indication, are not included. The Corporation's auditors monitor the industry for compliance with the LIP provisions of the AWBC Act through an audit program. Under the *Australian Wine and Brandy Corporation Amendment Bill 2010*, the Government expects that the proposed changes will achieve that objective by requiring all those involved in the production, distribution and sale of wine and grapes used to make wine, to record the specified information to ensure a traceable trail throughout the wine production process.

2. World Wine Trade Group

The WWTG is an informal grouping of wine sector representatives from wine producing countries. Founded in 1998, the group aims to share information, collaborates on a variety of international issues and endeavours to create an environment for the free trade in wine. Meetings are attended by both the Government and Industry sectors. The joint participation of government and industry representatives at meetings is designed to ensure a free exchange of information between sectors and a better understanding of issues being discussed.

The Group is an informal one with a rotating Chair. Membership of the group includes Australia, Argentina, Canada, Chile, New Zealand, South Africa, and the United States. Georgia is currently being considered for membership and observers from Brazil, Uruguay and Mexico have also participated in the group.

Amongst the major achievements of the World Wine Trade Group have been two treaty level agreements with implications and obligations relating to wine labelling: Mutual Acceptance Agreement on Oenological Practices Early discussions at the World Wine Trade Group identified the possible threats to trade that arose from differing national rules on oenological practices. At the first Zurich meeting it was agreed that such differences should not be a basis for erecting technical barriers to trade.

From this point it was agreed to develop a Mutual Acceptance Agreement on Oenological Practices. The text of the Agreement was first discussed in Santiago, Chile in October 1999 and was further refined at the subsequent meetings.

The text of the Agreement, which has full treaty status, was signed in Toronto, Canada in December of 2001 by Australia, Canada, Chile, New Zealand, and the United States. Argentina became a signatory in December of 2002.

The text of the agreement is available in English, French and Spanish. The US Government is the repository for the Agreement which can be found on the following website:

http://www.ita.doc.gov/td/ocg/wwtg.htm

The Agreement is a landmark in the development of international trade. It is the first plural-lateral Mutual Acceptance Agreement, in any field, fully compliant with the WTO's Technical Barriers to Trade Agreement.

In simple terms the Agreement accepts that there are historical differences in national rules governing oenological practices, but signatory countries accept that wine made in another signatory country should be allowed to be sold in its market, despite these differences in oenological practices. Market access is, however, conditional on compliance with the WTO obligations to protect the health and safety of consumers and to prevent deception of consumers.

The Agreement is founded on WTO principles, and exceptions to the generally permitted access are WTO consistent.

Labelling Agreement

On January 23, 2007 the World Wine Trade Group (WWTG) participants welcomed the signing of their Agreement on the Requirements for Wine Labelling in Canberra, Australia.

This far-reaching Agreement enables wine exporters to sell wine into WWTG markets without having to redesign their labels for each individual market. It allows the placement of four items of

mandatory information (country of origin, product name, net contents and alcohol content) anywhere on a wine bottle label provided they are presented in a single field of vision.

The Agreement reduces costs relating to the production, application and warehousing of labels. Savings achieved by this Agreement provide a competitive advantage and opportunities for further export growth to WWTG participants. The Agreement also brings benefits to consumers who are able to easily locate important items of information on the bottle in a single field of vision, allowing them better to compare between wines and brands.

The US Government is the repository for the Agreement which can be found on the following website:

http://www.ita.doc.gov/td/ocg/wwtg.htm.

3. Codex Alimentarius Commission

The Codex Alimentarius Commission was created in 1963 by FAO and WHO to develop food standards, guidelines and related texts such as codes of practice under the Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Program. The main purposes of this Program are protecting health of the consumers and ensuring fair trade practices in the food trade, and promoting coordination of all food standards work undertaken by international governmental and non-governmental organizations.

There is no specific wine standard within Codex, but horizontal standards are of course relevant. The OIV is an observer of CODEX.

4. OIML

The International Organization of Legal Metrology (OIML) is a worldwide, intergovernmental organization whose primary aim is to harmonize the regulations and metrological controls applied by the national metrological services, or related organizations, of its Member States. The two main categories of OIML publications are:

1) International Recommendations (OIML R), which are model regulations that establish the metrological characteristics required of certain measuring instruments and which specify methods and equipment for checking their conformity; the OIML Member States shall implement these Recommendations to the greatest possible extent;

2) International Documents (OIML D), which are informative in nature and intended to improve the work of the metrological services.

OIML Draft Recommendations and Documents are developed by technical committees or subcommittees which are formed by the Member States. Certain international and regional institutions also participate on a consultation basis.

Cooperative agreements are established between OIML and certain institutions, such as ISO and IEC, with the objective of avoiding contradictory requirements; consequently, manufacturers and users of measuring instruments, test laboratories, etc. may apply simultaneously OIML publications and those of other institutions.

International Recommendations and International Documents are published in French (F) and English (E) and are subject to periodic revision. Labelling requirements for pre-packaged goods (including food) are developed by the OIML Technical Committee TC 6 Pre-packaged products

and sanctioned by the International Conference of Legal Metrology. This publication – reference OIML R 79, LABELLING REQUIREMENTS FOR PREPACKAGED PRODUCTS makes recommendations on the size and placement of the 'volume' statement.

Trade measurement in Australia

The objectives of the OIML Convention, taken from Chapter 1 Article 1 *Purpose of the Organisation* from the Convention establishing OIML, do not oblige Australia to automatically adopt OIML recommendations. The emphasis is on cooperation and coordination.

The National Measurement Act (NMA) clearly states the role of the OIML with respect to Australian law. The National Measurement Act No.64 of 1960 (as amended) states:

The National Standards Commission must:

..... (d) Consult and cooperate with the International Organisation of Legal Metrology and other appropriate international organisations on matters relating to metrology. **However, its role is limited to** examination and approval of patterns of measuring instruments.

Australia is not required to and has not agreed to mandatory adoption of the OIML Standards, nor does the Convention state OIML standards must be adopted by signatory nations.

The National Measurement Act also goes on to state that:

(7) Before the Governor-General makes a regulation for the purposes of subsection (1), the Minister must also either:

(a) Be satisfied that the regulation is not inconsistent with a specification published by the International Organisation of Legal Metrology regarding the examination and approval of patterns of measuring instrument; or

(b) If the regulation is inconsistent with a specification – be satisfied that:
(i) The inconsistency is in the national interest; or
(ii) It is not practicable to comply with the specification because of particular circumstances applying to Australia.

The national interest argument would therefore suggest that, even if the regulation is inconsistent, the Minister still has the capacity to make the regulation.

On 13 April 2007 the Council of Australian Governments formally agreed that the Commonwealth should assume responsibility for trade measurement. The transition period for the transfer of responsibility from the states and territories to the Commonwealth will be three years, with the new system commencing on 1 July 2010. We support wine being labelled according to the source of the grapes. However, we do not believe the Food Standards Code is an appropriate instrument for such a regulation. Under the Australian Wine and Brandy Corporation Regulations 1981 were passed on 7 September 2009 and under section 1.3 recognised the World Wine Trade Group Agreement on Requirements for Wine Labelling by exempting the position of a measurement marking for standard-sized wine containers.

5. International Organisation of Vine and Wine (OIV)

The International Organisation of Vine and Wine (OIV) replaced the International Vine and Wine Office was established by the Agreement of 3 April 2001.

The OIV is an intergovernmental scientific and technical organization with recognised competence for its works concerning vines, wine, wine-based beverages, table grapes, raisins and other vine-based products established in its current form in April 2001. It has a permanent secretariat located in Paris, and conducts its work through a structure co-ordinated by a scientific and technical committee and implemented by four commissions responsible for viticulture, oenology, and law and economy and health and safety.

The objectives of the OIV are:

- a) to inform its members of measures whereby the concerns of producers, consumers and other players in the vine and wine products sector may be taken into consideration;
- b) to assist other international organisations, both intergovernmental and nongovernmental, especially those which carry out standardisation activities;
- c) to contribute to international harmonisation of existing practices and standards and, as necessary, to the preparation of new international standards in order to improve the conditions for producing and marketing vine and wine products, and to help ensure that the interests of consumers are taken into account.

These missions are laid out in a triennial strategic plan

To attain these objectives, the O.I.V's activities are:

- to promote and guide scientific and technical research and experimentation
- to draw up and frame recommendations and monitor implementation of such recommendations in liaison with its members, especially in the following areas: les conditions for grape production, oenological practices, definition and/or description of products, labelling and marketing conditions, methods for analysing and assessing vine products
- to submit to its members all proposals relating to: guaranteeing the authenticity of vine products, especially with regard to consumers, in particular in connection with the information provided on labels, protecting geographical indications, especially vine- and wine-growing areas and the related appellations of origin, whether designated by geographical names or not, insofar as they do not call into question international agreements relating to trade and intellectual property, improving scientific and technical criteria for recognising and protecting new vitivinicultural plant varieties
- to contribute to the harmonisation and adaptation of regulations by its members or, where relevant, to facilitate mutual recognition of practices within its field of activities
- to help protect the health of consumers and to contribute to food safety: by specialist scientific monitoring, making it possible to assess the specific characteristics of vine products, by promoting and guiding research into appropriate nutritional and health aspects, by extending the dissemination of information resulting from such research to the medical and healthcare profession.

There are currently 43 members including Australia and New Zealand.

Appendix 4: Briefing note – overview of issues associated with removal of batch codes ("decoding")

The liquor labelling review should consider:

- The majority of retail food products contain lot codes. These are essential to ensure products can be traced through global supply chains.
- Over recent years in the liquor sector, there have been many instances across beverage types of products being imported with lot codes removed. This is known as decoding, an act that seeks to intentionally remove, alter or substitute lot codes to limit the ability to trace the product.
- As products without lot codes are not traceable, they therefore present dangers to consumers where products are found to be defective. Product recalls require lot codes to be identified to be targeted, efficient and effective.
- Decoded products generally arrive through third party importation channels. The importation of decoded stock breaches key regulatory clauses and this should be addressed as a matter of urgency.
- Food Code Standard 1.1.1, Subclause 11.1 states that "the label on a package of food must not be altered, removed, erased, obliterated or obscured except with permission of the relevant authority". Decoding can include all of these things.
- In addition, Standard 1.2.2, Subclause 2 states that "the label on a package of food must include its lot identification, unless the food is an individual portion of ice cream or ice confection or in small packages, and the bulk packages and the bulk container in which the food is stored or displayed for sale includes lot identification".
- However, breaches of these subclauses of the code are not routinely or consistently enforced across jurisdictions at the point of importation or retail.

Remedies sought include:

- Amending the food code to build in clauses regarding traceability through the presence of manufacturers' lot codes.
- Ensuring a consistent interpretation of the Food Code across all Australian jurisdictions.
- Improving monitoring and enforcement of the Food Code across all Australian jurisdictions.

Appendix 5: Examples of effective interventions

FASD in US

A strategy that has shown to be effective in the USA, both in terms of cost and in decreasing risky alcohol consumption, including in 'at risk' groups, are brief interventions, that is, the screening and interviewing of pregnant women or those planning pregnancy, by primary health care providers.

Australian primary health care providers have already identified, as have the State and Federal governments and NGOs, that better and more education, training and tools are required to instigate these brief interventions and hence to prevent and reduce the occurrence of FAS/FASD.

This strategy is also included as a primary strategy for reducing risky alcohol consumption during pregnancy and the risk of the birth of an alcohol-effected child in both State and Federal governments', and NGO's plans and policies.

Scotland

The Scottish Government is taking such steps towards combating alcohol abuse through intervention (based on strong evidence supporting intervention as assisting in a reduction of alcohol consumption among harmful and hazardous drinkers).

Initially introduced in 2008-09, the Scottish Government recently committed an additional £36 million to implement a range of measures designed to help people address their excessive drinking.

The Health Secretary Nicola Sturgeon said: "Brief interventions are a key part of our strategy and they're not only clinically effective but also cost effective. By intervening early, we can maximise resources and - more importantly - save lives.

Canada

Evidence from the 2007/8 Canadian Community Health Survey (CCHS) data⁶², showed that brief interventions that involve GP or FP and that increase the use of GP or FP by pregnant women can be effective in reducing drinking alcohol during pregnancy.

Drug Abuse Resistance Education

An evaluation⁶³ of the Drug Abuse Resistance Education (DARE) program was able to produce a number of statistically significant differences at the 7th grade follow-up between the DARE

⁶² Thanh NX, Jonsson E. Drinking alcohol during pregnancy: evidence from Canadian Community Health Survey 2007/2008. J Popul Ther Clin Pharmacol. 2010 17(2):e302-7. \.

condition and the control condition on measures of alcohol use. The percentage reductions in alcohol use found at the 1-year follow-up, a number of which were in the order of 70–80%. It was concluded that the program was especially helpful in reducing the prevalence of binge drinking among students who had initiated regular binge drinking by the end of the sixth grade", and can be considered an "evidence-based" prevention practice.

⁶³ Gorman DM, Huber JC Jr. The social construction of "evidence-based" drug prevention programs: a reanalysis of data from the Drug Abuse Resistance Education (DARE) program. Eval Rev. 2009 33(4):396-414.

Appendix 6: Successful initiatives to inform pregnant women about alcohol consumption

Validated screening instruments are available for screening pregnant and non-pregnant women of reproductive age including T-ACE, TWEAK and AUDIT^{64 65}.

Brief interventions involved one to three short (5-10 minute) sessions comprised of personal feedback on alcohol-related health problems and risk, as well as advice, options of treatment and self-help^{66 67 68 69 70},). Several controlled studies have examined the effectiveness and impact of brief interventions with pregnant women, and all concur that pregnant women following the brief intervention were up to five-times more likely to abstain from alcohol completely or at least reduce their alcohol consumption from heavy to light, with improved birth outcomes^{71 72 73 74 75}

Inclusion of the pregnant woman's partner in the brief intervention improved the outcome for heavy alcohol consumers⁷⁶. Thus brief interventions appear to be an appropriate effort to modify problematic and potentially problematic alcohol consumption and to avert its adverse consequences in at risk pregnant women or those planning pregnancy. Even for women who are not 'at risk', a routine screening provides an opportunity to discuss the health effects of alcohol consumption in a non-judgemental, health-orientated setting to convey the message that these issues are important to the pregnancy and birth outcomes.

Motivational interviewing involves more comprehensive counselling and guides the recipients to explore their ambivalence about changing behaviour while focusing on the perceived discrepancy

⁶⁴ Floyd RL, O'Connor MJ, Sokol RJ, Bertrand J, Cordero JF (2005) Recognition and Prevention of Fetal Alcohol Syndrome. Obstet Gynecol 106:1059-1064

⁶⁵ http://www.nih.gov/publications/Assessing/Alcohol/Index.htm

⁶⁶ Ockene JK, Adams A, Hurley TG, Wheeler EV, Hebert JR (1999) Brief Physician- and Nurse Practitioner-Delivered Counseling for High-Risk Drinkers: Does It Work? Arch Intern Med 159:2198-2205

⁶⁷ Chang, G., Wilkins-Haug, L., Berman, S., and Goetz, M. (1999) A brief intervention for alcohol use in pregnancy: A randomized trial. *Addiction* 94: 1499-1508,

⁶⁸ Chang G, Goetz MA, Wilkins-Haug L, Berman S (2000) A brief intervention for prenatal alcohol use An in-depth look. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment 18:365-369

⁶⁹ Chang G, McNamara TK, Orav EJ, Wilkins-Haug L (2006) Brief intervention for prenatal alcohol use: The role of drinking goal selection. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment 31:419-424

⁷⁰ Reiff-Hekking S, Ockene JK, Hurley TG, Reed GW (2005) Brief Physician and Nurse Practitionerdelivered counseling for high-risk drinking: Results at 12-month follow-up. Journal of General Internal Medicine 20:7-13

⁷¹ Hankin, J.R., McCaul, M.E., and Heussner, J. (2000) Pregnant, alcohol abusing women. Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research 24:1276–1286

⁷² Handmaker, N.S., and Wilbourne, P. (2001) Motivational interventions in prenatal clinics. *Alcohol Research & Health* 25:219–229,

⁷³ Hankin JR (2002). Fetal alcohol syndrome prevention research. Alcohol Res Health. 26:58-65

⁷⁴ Sokol RJ, Delaney-Black V, Nordstrom B (2003) Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder. JAMA 290:2996-2999

⁷⁵ O'Connor MJ, Whaley SE (2007) Brief intervention for alcohol use by pregnant women. American Journal of Public Health 97:252-258

⁷⁶ Chang G, McNamara TK, Orav EJ, Wilkins-Haug L (2006) Brief intervention for prenatal alcohol use: The role of drinking goal selection. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment 31:419-424

between current behaviours and overall goals⁷⁷. It is particularly effective in reducing the consumption of heavy consumers. For example, in a pilot study of motivational interviewing, which was an empathic, participant-centred but directed session focusing on the health of the participant's unborn baby, all participants reduced their alcohol consumption and maximum blood alcohol concentrations throughout their pregnancy⁷⁸.

Another pilot study (entitled the Project CHOICES) targeted non-pregnant women at high risk of a heavy alcohol-exposed pregnancy and hence giving birth to an alcohol-affected child⁷⁹. It consisted of four brief motivational interviews. At the six-month follow-up, 68.5% had reduced their risk.

The impediments to implementing the screenings, brief intervention and motivational interviewing include commitment, inadequate knowledge and skills among health care providers reinforced by limited education and training in medical school and in general practice, lack of time, and system barriers such as lack of intervention tools, protocol, referral or treatment resources^{80 81}. These impediments have been identified by both US and Australian primary health care providers.

In a survey of 1,143 primary health care providers in Western Australia, only 45% routinely ask about alcohol consumption during pregnancy and only 25% routinely provide information on the potential consequences of heavy alcohol consumption during pregnancy and only 13% provide advice consistent with the current NHMRC Australian Alcohol Guidelines. They identified the need for educational material for both their patients and themselves^{82 83 84}.

A Healthy Habits training program was effectively initiated in the USA to address clinician certainty and confidence in diagnosing problematic alcohol consumption⁸⁵.

⁷⁷ Miller, W. R., & Rollnick, S. Motivational interviewing: Preparing people for change(2nd ed.) (2002). New York: Guilford Press. Complete article available: http://addiction.persiangig.com/document/Motivational%20Interviewing.pdf

⁷⁸ Handmaker NS, Miller WR, Manicke M (1999) Findings of a pilot study of motivational interviewing with pregnant drinkers. Journal of Studies on Alcohol 60:285-287

⁷⁹ Project CHOICES Intervention Research Group. (2003). Reducing the Risk of Alcohol-Exposed Pregnancies: A Study of a Motivational Intervention in Community Settings *Pediatrics*, 111(5): 1131-1135

⁸⁰ Nevin AC, Parshuram C, Nulman I, Koren G, Einarson A (2002) "A survey of physicians knowledge regarding awareness of maternal alcohol use and the diagnosis of FAS." BMC Family Practice Volume, DOI:

⁸¹ Mengel MB, Searight HR, Cook K (2006) Preventing Alcohol-exposed Pregnancies. J Am Board Fam Med 19:494 505

⁸² Payne J, Elliott E, D'Antoine H, O'Leary C, Mahony A, Haan E, Bower C (2005) Health professionals' knowledge, practice and opinions about fetal alcohol syndrome and alcohol consumption in pregnancy. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health 29:558-564

⁸³ Elliott EJ, Payne J, Haan E, Bower C (2006) Diagnosis of foetal alcohol syndrome and alcohol use in pregnancy: A survey of paediatricians' knowledge, attitudes and practice. J Paediatr Child Health 42:698-703

⁸⁴ Peadon E, O'Leary C, Bower C, Elliott E (2007) Impacts of alcohol use in pregnancy: The role of the GP. Australian Family Physician 36:935-939

⁸⁵ Seale JP, Shellenberger S, Tillery WK, Boltri J, Vogel R, Barton B, McCauley M (2005) Implementing alcohol screening and intervention in a Family Medicine Residency Clinic. Substance Abuse 26:23-31

Appendix 7: Research underpinning advice to expectant mothers

The evidence on the impact of low maternal alcohol consumption on the developing foetus is conflicting.

While no threshold above which an alcohol-related adverse effect occurs to the developing foetus has been established, the available data to date suggests that no adverse effects occur when up to 83 g or *ca.* eight standard drinks of alcohol is consumed per week.

A 1998 meta-analysis of approximately 20,000 exposed foetuses, also determined there was no evidence that light and moderate consumption increased the risk of foetal abnormalities, where moderate consumption was defined as greater than two standard drinks or *ca.* 20 g of alcohol per week but less than two standard drinks or *ca.* 20 g per day in the first trimester⁸⁶.

The consumption of heavy amounts of alcohol by pregnant women has unequivocally been associated with adverse effects on the developing foetus⁸⁷.

While a recent review found no consistent convincing evidence of greater harm to the foetus from prenatal binge drinking⁸⁸, heavy episodic consumption may result in higher maternal and foetal maximum blood alcohol concentrations followed by withdrawal episodes compared with continuous heavy consumption.

Harm to the foetus varies significantly with the quantity of alcohol consumed, and also with the frequency with which it is consumed and the timing of the consumption to the gestational age of the foetus⁸⁹. However, "a high level of alcohol intake alone generally does not result in a diagnosis of FAS"⁹⁰.

Indeed, the current and nutritional status of the mother and her body mass index, her gravity and parity, her ingestion of drugs including caffeine and nicotine, and her educational, ethnicity, genetic, marital, parity and socio-economic status contribute to the development of FAS^{91 92 93 94 95 96}.

⁸⁶ Polygenis D, Wharton S, Malmberg C, Sherman N, Kennedy D, Koren G, Einarson T (1998) Moderate alcohol consumption during pregnancy and the incidence of fetal malformations: a meta-analysis. Neurotoxicity and Teratology 20:61-67

⁸⁷ Maier SE, West JR (2001) Patterns and alcohol-related birth defects. Alcohol Res Health 25:168-174

⁸⁸ Henderson J, Kesmodel U, Gray R (2007) Systematic review of the fetal effects of prenatal bingedrinking. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health 61:1069-1073

⁸⁹ May PA, Gossage JP, White-Country M, Goodhart K, Decoteau S, Trujillo PM, Kalberg WO, Viljoen DL, Hoyme HE (2004) Alcohol consumption and other maternal risk factors for fetal alcohol syndrome among three distinct samples of women before, during, and after pregnancy: The risk is relative. Am J Med Genet C 127C:10-20

⁹⁰ Day N (1992) The effects of prenatal exposure to alcohol. Alcohol Health and Research World 16:328-244

⁹¹ Aase JM (1981) The fetal alcohol syndrome in American Indians: a high risk group. Neurobehav. Toxicol. Teratol 3:153-156

⁹² Sokol RJ, Ager J, Martier S, Debanne S, Ernhart C, Kuzma J, Miller SI (1986) Significant determinants of susceptibility to alcohol teratogenicity. Ann NY Acad Sci 477:87-102

⁹³ E.K. Michaelis and M.L. Michaelis (1994) Cellular and molecular bases of alcohol's teratogenic effects. Alcohol Health and Research World 18:17–21

⁹⁴ Abel EL, Hannigan JH (1995) 'J-shaped' relationship between drinking during pregnancy and birth weight: reanalysis of prospective epidemiological data. Alcohol Alcohol 30:345-355

Appendix 8

Positive Health Claims

Warning labels also open up the paradoxical. If we are going to put in a warning about the negative health consequences of alcohol consumption, then does that then allow the alcohol sector an open door to promote the positive health aspects of moderate consumption?

"Live a longer and more fulfilled life – drink at least two standard drinks of alcohol a day".

Cardiovascular disease

Research suggests the regular, moderate consumption of alcohol promotes short- and long-term cardioprotective effects and may reduce the risk of coronary artery disease, ischaemic stroke and heart failure associated with coronary artery disease. In 2000, cardiovascular disease (CVD) accounted for nearly 40% of all deaths in Australia.

Two studies97 published in the British Medical Journal this year show that people who drink in moderation are up to 25% less likely to develop heart disease than those who drink no alcohol and that moderate consumption leads to a "significant" increase in some cardiovascular markers, including serum high density lipoprotein cholesterol levels. Both papers were based on systematic reviews and a meta-analysis of studies published between 1950 and 2009, involving millions of people.

The findings were acknowledged by Prof Garry Jennings, director of the Baker IDI Heart and Diabetes Institute in Melbourne, and Prof James Tatoulis, chief medical adviser to the National Heart Foundation98. While stressing that no-one should take up drinking on the strength of the findings and highlighting the risk of excessive consumption, Prof Tatoulis noted that "epidemiological studies conducted over the past 50 to 60 years" reinforce the benefits of light-to-moderate drinking and that "doctors should not admonish patients for light to moderate drinking".

It has been suggested by some critics that research showing that wine has a cardioprotective effect was flawed because in comparisons it did not distinguish between former drinkers who had stopped drinking and life-long abstainers. However, this has been remedied in recent studies.

In a 2005 study99 where ex-drinkers were separated from lifetime abstainers, total mortality was highest in the ex-drinkers and lifetime abstainers and 30 40% lower in current consumers.

⁹⁵ Jacobson JL, Jacobson SW, Sokol RJ (1996) Increased vulnerability to alcohol-related birth defects in the offspring of mothers over 30. Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res 20:359-363

⁹⁶ May PA, Gossage JP, White-Country M, Goodhart K, Decoteau S, Trujillo PM, Kalberg WO, Viljoen DL, Hoyme HE (2004) Alcohol consumption and other maternal risk factors for fetal alcohol syndrome among three distinct samples of women before, during, and after pregnancy: The risk is relative. Am J Med Genet C 127C:10-20

⁹⁷ Effect of alcohol consumption on biological markers associated with risk of coronary heart disease: systematic review and meta-analysis of interventional studies; Association of alcohol consumption with selected cardiovascular disease outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis.

⁹⁸ "Compelling" evidence won't change drinking advice (published in MJA InSight, an electronic newsletter for medical specialists, GPs and other health professionals)

⁹⁹ Old people, alcohol use and mortality: A ten-year prospective study www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16392419

In the same year, a study100 that identified lifetime abstainers and separated occasional drinkers from regular light drinkers showed consumption of one to two drinks/day was associated with 40% less heart failure linked to coronary artery disease.

Cancer

The relationship between alcohol and cancer is complex and not clear. While there is evidence to show alcohol consumption of 2.5 standard drinks a day or more increases the risk of some cancers, other research suggests moderate wine consumption (up to two standard drinks per day) may reduce the risk.

Increased risk is primarily associated with the body tissues that come into direct contact with the alcohol component of wine (mouth, throat, oesophagus, liver and bowel) and with breast cancer in women.

The risks are higher at higher levels of consumption and do not affect everyone equally. It also is known that other lifestyle choices, such as smoking with alcohol consumption, contribute to this figure.

Early research results from animal and human studies show that the phenolic compounds in wine may protect the DNA of cells of body tissues from damage that can lead to cancer, or may stop the growth of cells with damaged DNA. In particular, population studies suggest that moderate wine consumption may protect against the initiation and progression of cancers of the mouth, throat, oesophagus, lung and bowel as well as Non-Hodgkin's Lymphoma. Recent research and publicity

Dementia

Consistent results from recent research suggest that regular moderate alcohol consumption is associated with a reduced risk of cognitive impairment and dementias such as Alzheimer's disease for both men and women, even among individuals aged 75 years and older101. Regular heavy consumption (five or more standard drinks a day) is, however, associated with an increased risk of developing dementias, probably directly due to the toxic effects of the alcohol on brain cells or indirectly due to associated poor nutrition or trauma to the brain.

Drinking when older

It is safe to continue moderate alcohol consumption as long as you are in good health.

However, the ability to tolerate alcohol decreases as you age (you have less water in your body to dilute it) and your liver is less efficient at breaking it down.

¹⁰⁰ Alcohol drinking and risk of hospitalization for heart failure with and without associated coronary artery disease <u>www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16054455</u>

¹⁰¹ Lifestyle factors and risk of dementia: Dubbo Study of the elderly. www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16411871

Moderate alcohol consumption has been shown to decrease the risk of other ageing conditions such as cognitive impairment and osteoporosis, although heavier consumption was observed to increase their risk¹⁰².

¹⁰² Lifestyle factors and risk of dementia: Dubbo Study of the elderly. www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16411871